Economic Policy Institute

Strengthening accountability for discrimination

Confronting fundamental power imbalances in the employment relationship

By Jenny R. Yang and Jane Liu • January 15, 2021

Executive summary

Over a half century after transformative civil rights laws such as Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 made discrimination illegal, America is still grappling with its history of racial injustice and the profound ongoing impact of systemic discrimination. The promise of our nation's anti-discrimination laws has not been fully realized because our current enforcement and legal system has failed to confront the fundamental power imbalance underpinning the employment relationship. At the root of the problem is a system that places the primary responsibility for enforcing anti-discrimination laws on individual workers, who must file complaints with their employer or a government agency. Yet the enforcement system does not adequately protect workers from retaliation. The problem is compounded by the dramatic asymmetries of information and resources between employers and employees, asymmetries that often create insurmountable hurdles for workers to defend their rights. This power imbalance has enabled employers to write contractual rules, including forced arbitration clauses and nondisclosure agreements that strip away employee rights and undermine effective enforcement.

In addition, federal anti-discrimination laws such as Title VII have carved out from protections many of our most vulnerable workers, such as domestic workers and migrant farmworkers on small farms, by excluding smaller employers. Furthermore, courts have interpreted our antidiscrimination laws in ways that have not confronted the vast information and power imbalances between employers and workers. And businesses are increasingly outsourcing labor to reduce labor costs and responsibility for workers by contracting out work to independent contractors (who may be misclassified employees) or through temporary staffing agencies. These models create hurdles for workers in obtaining protection under anti-discrimination laws and have fostered a lack of accountability for widespread discrimination in hiring as well as rampant sexual harassment.

Due to this failure of our legal and institutional structures

SECTIONS

- 1. Executive summary 1
- 2. Introduction 6
- The problem of employment discrimination and our current enforcement system • 8
- Power and information asymmetries weaken workers' rights and undermine employer accountability • 10
- 5. Legal system creates gaps in protections and enables employers to write rules that undermine accountability 23
- 6. Conclusion 37

About the authors • 37
Acknowledgments • 38
Endnotes • 38

to confront vast information and power imbalances between employers and workers, particularly the most vulnerable workers, our enforcement scheme allows systemic discrimination to go unaddressed. The few workers who speak up do so at great risk and face a small chance of success. As a result, many workers do not come forward to report discrimination, and, with little chance of accountability for harm, organizations do not make it a priority to address the problems.

To fulfill the promise of our anti-discrimination laws, the laws must be consistently enforced, and they must reliably protect workers who come forward to raise concerns. To that end, we must confront head-on the fundamental problem of a system that places the primary burden of enforcement on workers. Instead, our enforcement mechanisms should be restructured to rebalance the power disparities and place a greater responsibility on entities better situated to address discrimination in the workplace. In other words, rather than primarily focusing on proving discrimination after the fact, our laws must create more powerful incentives for employers to adopt practices designed to prevent discrimination, audit systems for bias, and proactively correct problems. For example, technology has intensified information and power asymmetries as employers adopt artificial intelligence-driven hiring screens and subject workers to increasing surveillance. Employers should have a greater obligation to audit systems for bias before these hiring screens are used and disclose how these systems operate and make decisions.

In addition, to counter the power imbalance between workers and employers, government enforcement agencies need greater resources to vindicate workers' rights, especially on behalf of the most vulnerable workers. To root out problems while protecting workers, enforcement agencies can strengthen relationships with stakeholders, including worker organizations and employer associations, to help identify patterns of violations and barriers to compliance. Finally, our courts need to interpret anti-discrimination laws with a much deeper understanding of the practical realities of the power and information imbalances in the employment relationship to provide workers with a meaningful private right of action.

The solutions to the problems of information asymmetries and unequal bargaining power must work together by integrating (1) policies that encourage employer transparency and require data collection to support prevention and accountability; (2) greater resources for government agencies and workers' advocates, to level the playing field and enable workers to take a stand against discrimination; (3) revitalized legal doctrines that align with the language and purpose of anti-discrimination laws; and (4) legal protections for workers to address significant gaps in coverage under federal anti-discrimination laws and to preclude employer practices, including forced arbitration clauses and nondisclosure agreements, that coerce employees to contract away their rights and undermine enforcement of anti-discrimination laws.

At a time when our nation is grappling with staggering inequities that leave our most vulnerable workers at great risk of exploitation, discrimination, and retaliation, it is urgent that we restructure our enforcement system to rebalance the power disparities

between employers and workers and ensure meaningful accountability for discrimination.

Key solutions to confront power and information asymmetries

Stronger incentives for employers to prioritize anti-discrimination efforts through greater employer transparency and accountability structures

- Employers should be required to collect data on their employment practices and disclose certain information to enforcement agencies, workers, their unions, and the public, in order to create greater transparency and accountability.
- Employers need to strengthen their internal complaint systems by moving away from a compliance and liability avoidance model to one that proactively addresses and prevents discrimination and retaliation. They must ensure that human resources departments have the resources and leadership buy-in to effectively implement anti-discrimination efforts. To identify patterns of discrimination and retaliation, employers should track discrimination and retaliation complaints and longer-term outcomes, including turnover, pay, and promotion rates, for those who come forward.
- Employers should provide alternative complaint and dispute resolution mechanisms that offer a range of options for resolving employee concerns while also protecting workers from retaliation; these mechanisms include ombuds offices and means for confidential or anonymous reporting.

Strengthened enforcement by government agencies and engagement with stakeholders, including worker organizations and employer associations that can promote compliance

Federal, state, and local enforcement agencies require significantly greater funding to meet the need for robust investigation and enforcement of employment discrimination claims. The two major federal enforcement agencies—the U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, which enforces anti-discrimination laws against private employers and investigates concerns of discrimination by public employers for litigation by the U.S. Department of Justice, and the U.S. Department of Labor's Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs, which ensures that federal government contractors satisfy anti-discrimination and affirmative action requirements—are vastly underresourced. Both agencies need budgets that are at least double the level they were during the Obama administration in order to provide vital staffing and resources to incentivize stronger employer action to promote equal opportunity

for millions of workers across the country.

- Unions can play a critical role by obtaining information and demographic data regarding employer hiring, pay, and other employment practices as part of the collective bargaining process; by pursuing justice for members facing discrimination; and by bargaining with employers for contract language and concrete measures to protect workers' civil rights.
- In furtherance of their mission, government agencies should build relationships with community organizations, unions, and worker centers to strengthen outreach and education to workers and increase engagement with employer groups that can assist in promoting employer compliance.

Legal protections to prevent coercive employment contracts and to ensure that all workers are protected by anti-discrimination laws

- Legal protections for workers should prohibit inequitable employer practices such as forced arbitration agreements, nondisclosure agreements, and no-rehire clauses, all of which coerce employees to contract away rights that are integral to discrimination prevention and enforcement of anti-discrimination laws.
- Legal protections should ensure that all workers are covered under our antidiscrimination laws, regardless of the size of their employer or their status as independent contractors or temporary workers.

Revitalization of legal doctrines to align with Title VII's language and purpose

- Policymakers should advance legislation and policies to eliminate onerous legal standards and evidentiary hurdles for workers who file lawsuits and revitalize legal doctrines to align with the language and broad purpose of Title VII and other anti-discrimination laws.
- The Supreme Court's recent *Bostock v. Clayton County* decision provides a promising opportunity to re-examine the "intent" standard in Title VII disparate treatment cases to align with the plain language of the statute. Title VII prohibits an employer from discriminating against an employee "because of" the employee's race, sex, or other protected status. Yet courts have created an "intent" standard requiring evidence of racist, sexist, or otherwise discriminatory "animus" to establish a violation. The *Bostock* decision frames Title VII's but-for causation standard as whether an employee was treated differently "because of" a protected basis, without regard to the employer's specific state of mind. The *Bostock* decision provides a foundation for courts to re-examine their narrow and often insurmountable standards for "but-for causation" and intent.
- To promote equal access to justice, our judicial system needs more federal judges with significant legal experience representing workers and litigating civil

rights cases to ensure that courts approach employment discrimination cases with an understanding of the power and information asymmetries between workers and employers.

Introduction

Over a half century after transformative civil rights laws such as Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 made discrimination illegal, our nation is still grappling with its history of racial injustice and the profound impact of ongoing systemic discrimination. Although America's anti-discrimination laws have led to substantial progress in tackling egregious discrimination, many structural forms of discrimination remain entrenched in our employment systems. The promise of these laws has not been fully realized because the nation's enforcement system does not effectively confront the fundamental power imbalance underpinning the employment relationship. Many of the legal doctrines and organizational practices that predominate today fall short of creating meaningful accountability for discrimination. Because workers encounter a vast information asymmetry, along with economic vulnerability, the predominant complaint-driven system of enforcement often creates insurmountable hurdles for challenging systems that perpetuate discrimination. An extreme resource imbalance between employers and workers undergirds a legal system that has empowered employers to write contractual rules that strip away employee rights and undermine accountability for discrimination. In addition, federal anti-discrimination laws create gaps in coverage for many of our most vulnerable workers, leaving them without fundamental civil rights protections.

Workplace discrimination plays a persistent and central role in the social and economic inequalities facing our nation. The Covid-19 crisis has exacerbated the harm of longstanding occupational segregation and deep economic inequality. Black, Latinx, Native American, and Asian American workers are facing disproportionately higher rates of unemployment than white workers. Moreover, Black and Latinx workers are overrepresented in hazardous and low-paying jobs deemed essential and face greater economic and health insecurity from Covid-19 than white workers. The pandemic has also ignited racism against Asian Americans who have faced increased xenophobia, harassment, and hate crimes. Workers of color, particularly Black men, are experiencing a slower recovery of jobs than white workers. Workers with disabilities likewise are facing disproportionately higher unemployment and slower recovery of jobs. Women, and especially women of color, have been disproportionately hit by unemployment and a growing child care crisis impacting both caregivers and those who rely on them to work.

The surge in economic insecurity and job loss raises new and unprecedented concerns as workers, particularly low-income workers, are increasingly fearful of filing complaints in an unstable job market and are already facing retaliation for organizing. Even more troubling, research indicates that Black workers are twice as likely as white workers to report that they or someone at work may have been punished or fired for raising safety concerns about Covid-19.8

These conditions have magnified inequities. The momentum building for racial justice in response to police killings of Black Americans has put a sharp focus on inequality and the role of structural racism in perpetuating discrimination across the nation's social and economic systems. Thus, we are in a critical moment to reexamine employment

discrimination, our current enforcement system, and the power imbalances in the employment relationship that undermine workers' civil rights. This paper explores multiple ways that the imbalance of power between employers and workers drives organizational structures and legal doctrines that weaken civil rights protections and then considers policy solutions to create a more effective and just system.

First, this paper highlights the persistence of employment discrimination in reinforcing longstanding patterns of occupational segregation and the problems with our current enforcement system. Second, this paper examines how the asymmetry of power and information between employers and employees perpetuates inequities throughout the employment process, from recruitment, hiring, pay, and promotion to complaint reporting. Technology has intensified information and power imbalances as employers adopt hiring screens driven by artificial intelligence (AI) and subject workers to increasing surveillance. Our civil rights enforcement system places a heavy burden on workers to come forward to file a formal complaint to report discrimination to their employer or a government enforcement agency. These structures fail to recognize the vast power and information disparities between workers and employers. Indeed, by some estimates 99.8% of workers facing sexual harassment do not file a complaint due to concerns of retaliation or harm to their career. This underscores the need to shift enforcement systems to promote greater action from entities, including employers, enforcement agencies, unions, worker centers, and community organizations that have the capacity to advance systemic change. These institutions must play a more vigorous role in tackling employment discrimination in the workplace while also providing workers with more effective protections against retaliation.

Third, this paper examines how our legal system and doctrines have impeded access to the courts by enabling employers to write rules that undermine accountability. These rules include anti-discrimination laws that have historically excluded many of the most vulnerable workers, particularly women and people of color working as domestic or farm workers. Increasingly, companies are evading accountability under workplace laws by classifying workers as independent contractors, outsourcing work to subcontractors, and relying on staffing agencies to provide temporary workers. Many of these workers face gaps in protection under federal anti-discrimination laws, only further exacerbating the power imbalance and the lack of employer accountability for discrimination. In addition, the legal system has empowered employers to write contractual rules, including forced arbitration clauses, nondisclosure agreements, and "no rehire" clauses, that undermine workers' power and access to the courts. Even when workers do go to court, they face substantial barriers to achieving justice from a judiciary that lacks diversity and comprises disproportionately those who have spent careers representing corporate interests. Many legal standards developed by the judiciary, such as class certification and criteria for surviving motions for dismissal or summary judgment, create insurmountable hurdles for plaintiffs challenging employment discrimination in court. To increase access to justice we need a more balanced judiciary—one that includes those who have represented workers—to ensure that legal doctrines effectively root out discrimination by counteracting rather than reinforcing extreme power disparities between employers and workers.

At a time when our nation is grappling with staggering inequalities that leave the most vulnerable workers at greater risk of exploitation, discrimination, and retaliation, there is an

urgent need to restructure our enforcement system to shift the power imbalance between employers and workers and ensure meaningful accountability for discrimination.

The problem of employment discrimination and our current enforcement system

As our country confronts systemic racism and economic injustice, it is critical that we tackle employment discrimination and its role in perpetuating economic inequality. Structural racism, gender stereotypes, and bias based on national origin, religion, age, and disability are embedded in many employment practices that lead to discrimination and hostile work environments. Decades of research show that job applicants with "nonwhite-sounding" names (like Jamal or Mei Chen) are substantially less likely to obtain an interview when compared with those with "white-sounding" names (like Peter and Emily) with the same qualifications. ¹⁰ In the corporate sector, women remain underrepresented at every level, and women of color and women with disabilities report facing more barriers to advancement and receiving less support and sponsorship from managers than other women. ¹¹ Notably, people of color and white Americans report stark differences in their understanding of these issues. For example, while nearly two-thirds of Black professionals believe that Black employees need to work harder than their colleagues to advance in their careers, only 16% of white professionals agree with that statement. ¹²

The costs and harm of employment discrimination are immense and multilayered with personal, societal, and business costs. Discrimination causes lower job satisfaction, productivity, and job performance; higher turnover; and negative physical and mental health outcomes, including stress, depression, and lower self-esteem. In a recent study of people of color employed in professional occupations, the majority of respondents across all racial and ethnic minority groups reported paying an "emotional tax" of feeling "highly on guard," due to anticipating racial bias, gender bias, and other biases in the workplace. Research has also shown that experiences with discrimination and racism increase stress and cause negative health outcomes, such as higher rates of hypertension and infant mortality for Black women and increased cardiovascular stress for Latinas.

Occupational segregation—where one demographic group is over- or underrepresented among types of jobs—has persisted for decades and is a key driver of racial and gender gaps in earnings and income. Differences in education or skills explain only a small part of these inequities. Its origins stem from slavery and Jim Crow laws that explicitly excluded Black people from nearly all occupations but for a handful of low-paid ones, such as laborers, domestic workers, and agricultural workers. Black people who did become professionals were prohibited from serving white clientele. In addition, labor markets have devalued work performed by immigrants and women in such industries as agriculture and domestic work. In the decade following the passage of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, which outlawed employment discrimination, occupational segregation declined dramatically. However, progress on integrating jobs stalled in the 1980s, and millennial workers today

experience nearly as much racial and ethnic segregation in the workplace as prior generations.¹⁷

Today many longstanding practices, such as segregated job recruiting and referral networks and subjective hiring and promotion criteria, operate to perpetuate occupational segregation. In addition, structural changes in the economy—including the increasing proportion of Black and Latinx workers in temporary and precarious jobs—exacerbate inequality. The Covid-19 pandemic has highlighted the harms of occupational segregation, as Black and Latinx workers are overrepresented in hazardous and low-paid "essential" jobs and are the least likely to be able to work from home.

Given the staggering personal, societal, and business costs of employment discrimination, it is critical that we rethink our enforcement system. Our anti-discrimination laws have been weakened by an enforcement system that does not create meaningful accountability or incentivize employers to identify structural barriers to prevent discrimination. At the root of the problem is a system that places far too much of the burden, responsibility, and risk of addressing discrimination on workers without confronting the inherent power and information asymmetries between workers and employers.

Currently, the primary means of enforcing our anti-discrimination laws is for individual workers to come forward and file complaints with their employer or a government agency. Under Title VII and most federal employment discrimination laws, workers must first file a formal charge of discrimination with the U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (EEOC) or a state or local fair employment agency before they can sue their employer in court. Even before employees reach the EEOC, most employers rely on a formal complaint process in which employees are expected to file an internal complaint. Although our enforcement structures are premised on the notion that it is the employee's responsibility to file a complaint accusing an employer of discrimination, research shows this rarely leads to a satisfactory result for employees, and instead forces many to leave their employment.¹⁸

Further exacerbating this problem, workers must contend with gross asymmetries of information and power as compared to employers, a situation that often creates insurmountable barriers for employees to raising complaints. The operation of anti-discrimination laws and institutional structures fail to confront these vast information and power imbalances; instead, they often act to tip the scales further in favor of employers. The few workers who speak up do so at great risk and with a small chance of success. As a result, many workers do not come forward to report discrimination, and, with little chance of accountability for harm, organizations often do not prioritize addressing discrimination.

To confront these information and power asymmetries, our current enforcement system must be restructured so that the responsibility of enforcement does not fall almost entirely on workers. Instead, employers—who have the information and power to address discrimination—should bear a greater responsibility to prevent discrimination and to audit their policies and processes for disparities and bias. Furthermore, government enforcement agencies need sufficient resources to counter the power imbalance between workers and employers through effective enforcement of the law, especially on behalf of

the most vulnerable workers. And government agencies can strengthen enforcement by developing stronger relationships with stakeholders, including with worker and community organizations, to educate workers on their rights, better understand problems on the ground, and identify patterns of violations to inform enforcement.

Power and information asymmetries weaken workers' rights and undermine employer accountability

Workers' lack of access to information

The asymmetry of power and information between employers and employees in all aspects of the employment relationship, from hiring to pay and complaint reporting, makes it challenging for workers to discover and prove discrimination. Before workers can bring a complaint, they must first have some evidence that they have been subjected to discrimination. Yet, under our employment structures, most workers have little or no access to the information needed to identify discrimination. As a result, employers are unlikely to be held accountable for discrimination, which further incentivizes inaction to address or prevent it.

Information about recruitment and hiring discrimination

The asymmetry of information and power between workers and employers is perhaps nowhere more apparent than in the recruitment and hiring process. Hiring discrimination continues to be a pervasive problem. Researchers have found that hiring discrimination against Black and Latinx workers has declined little or not at all over a 25-year period, with white applicants receiving 36% more callbacks than Blacks and 24% more callbacks than Latinx applicants. Another study found that Asian-named applicants were 20% less likely to receive callbacks from large employers and nearly 40% less likely to receive callbacks from smaller employers. Researchers also found that Black and Asian applicants who submitted resumes for entry-level jobs that had been "whitened" by being stripped of racial clues received callbacks at a much higher rate than those that clearly indicated an applicant's racial identity. Moreover, workers of color also report significant experiences of discrimination. In a 2018 nationwide survey, 56% of Black Americans, 33% of Latinx respondents, 31% of Native Americans, 27% of Asian Americans, 31% of women, and 20% of LGBTQ people responded that they had experienced discrimination in applying for jobs because of their race, ethnicity, gender, sexual orientation, or gender identity.

Organizational and cultural factors play a critical role in amplifying workplace discrimination.²³ Subjective decision-making has long been known to allow biases to influence workplace decisions.²⁴ Additionally, in the hiring and promotion processes, employers often consider cultural "fit" in hiring,²⁵ yet employers may use this subjective assessment to replicate the current workforce and leadership team.²⁶

In a 2014 study on hiring discrimination by fine-dining restaurants, testers who were people of color had a lower likelihood of receiving a job interview and, if interviewed, a lower likelihood of receiving a job offer, resulting in a 22% net rate of discrimination for applicants of color.²⁷ Restaurant employers often relied significantly on assessments of an applicant's personality or other "soft skill" criteria, but these criteria were significantly influenced by gender and race bias, resulting in the exclusion of workers of color and female workers.²⁸

In recruitment, discrimination manifests in commonly adopted structures such as referrals based on social networks and personal connections to identify applicants. A 2017 survey of 53,000 employees, in which about one-third of those surveyed had received a referral, found that referrals overwhelmingly benefit white men, with white women, men of color, and women of color much less likely to receive referrals.²⁹

Job applicants typically have little or no information regarding employers' recruiting practices, resume screening decisions, and other hiring-related decisions and processes. Applicants are rarely provided with an explanation as to why they were denied a job. Nor do they have information regarding the qualifications of other applicants or the decision-making process of the employer. Without this information, applicants cannot assess the legitimacy of employers' hiring decisions. The asymmetry of information between workers and employers in detecting discrimination is particularly problematic in light of studies suggesting that "targets of discrimination often underestimate the significance of discrimination in their own lives, even as they recognize it as a problem facing their group." As a result, many instances of hiring discrimination go undetected. Moreover, employers often have little incentive to collect, analyze, or disclose information about their hiring process to employees and may even oppose disclosure to avoid public scrutiny and litigation.

Employers' increasing use of technology-driven hiring assessments, including those driven by artificial intelligence, has heightened the problem of worker and employer information asymmetry. To identify and screen job applicants, major employers across industries are using data-driven, predictive hiring tools such as online job advertisements, gamified selection assessments, and video-based interviews that measure facial expressions and voice patterns.³¹

Hiring assessment technology can operate to replicate and deepen existing inequities by relying on inaccurate, biased, or unrepresentative data that can produce discriminatory decisions. Even the most sophisticated tech companies struggle to ensure their Al systems are not discriminatory. Two years ago, Amazon abandoned an Al screening program because the system is reported to have taught itself to prefer male candidates over women, based on the company's past hiring patterns. ³² In 2019, Facebook settled several lawsuits which alleged that advertisers, including employers, had used Facebook-provided targeting tools and algorithms to direct ads based on race, national origin, disability, gender, and age. ³³

Hiring assessment technology has the potential to help expand the applicant pool by measuring abilities rather than relying on proxies for talent, such as an elite college

degree, employee referrals, or recruitment from competitors, all of which may exclude qualified workers who have been historically underrepresented. By moving away from traditional criteria, employers could potentially hire from a more diverse pool of qualified candidates. But without sufficient oversight to ensure systems are designed to prevent and monitor for bias, automated systems create a substantial risk of making potentially discriminatory decisions virtually unchecked.

As a result of the complex and opaque nature of these systems, workers—particularly those who are screened out without their knowledge—often have little or no information about these systems, making it difficult to challenge discrimination.³⁴ Vendors often refuse to disclose essential information about the system's design and operation, asserting intellectual property protections. Workers are thus unable to obtain sufficient information about the operation of the screen to file a case. Where there is little likelihood that workers will have sufficient information to challenge the operation of a system, employers may not prioritize investments in ensuring that these systems do not operate in a discriminatory fashion. Because technology provides a sense of objectivity and scientific analysis, discriminatory decisions can become magnified and rapidly expanded.

Information about pay and wage discrimination

Employees' lack of access to information also contributes to pay discrimination, which continues to be a problem for many workers, including women, people of color, older workers, and workers with disabilities. In a 2018 nationwide survey on experiences with discrimination, 57% of Black Americans, 32% of Latinx respondents, 33% of Native Americans, 25% of Asian Americans, 41% of women, and 22% of LGBTQ people reported that they had personally experienced discrimination with respect to equal pay or promotion in the workplace. Another study found that the wage gaps between white men and three different groups—Black men, Black women, and white women—existed throughout their careers, with the gap widening over time for the majority of the three groups.

As with other employment decisions, many workers lack access to their co-workers' pay information. Most employers do not make this information available and do not report this information to enforcement agencies. According to a 2017 report by the Institute for Women's Policy Research, only about 17% of private companies practice pay transparency (making employee pay information public). In fact, 41% of private companies discourage and 25% explicitly prohibit discussion of salary information among their employees, ³⁸ even though the National Labor Relations Act prohibits employers from retaliating against nonsupervisory employees and job applicants who discuss wages with other employees. ³⁹ Without this information, workers and enforcement agencies are unable to detect pay discrimination and challenge pay disparities. This lack of information also undermines workers' ability to negotiate for fair pay. Often, employers withhold information from workers not only about employee pay but also about an employer's paysetting practices and processes. In fact, in pay discrimination lawsuits, employers frequently oppose discovery of information or seek to seal documents regarding their pay practices. As a result, pay disparities remain difficult to challenge. Given the low likelihood

of accountability, employers are often incentivized not to conduct regular pay audits or to proactively evaluate pay-setting processes to minimize bias.

Women and people of color are particularly disadvantaged by a lack of access to pay information, because employers often offer them lower pay than men and white workers hired for the same role. For instance, a 2019 study of tech industry workers found that 63% of women in the tech industry had been offered a lower salary than men for the same job at the same company. Moreover, women and Blacks are more likely to face backlash in pay negotiations. 42

In 2016, to promote greater accountability for pay equity the EEOC required employers with 100 or more employees and federal contractors with at least 50 employees to report aggregate compensation data by race, gender, and ethnicity in an annual filing called the Employer Information Report (EEO-1). Employers have opposed the EEO-1 pay data collection, questioning its utility and arguing that it creates an administrative burden. In 2017, the Trump administration's Office of Management and Budget halted implementation of the pay data collection with little explanation. The National Women's Law Center and the Labor Council for Latin American Advancement sued, and a federal court ruled in their favor, directing the EEOC to collect pay data for 2017 and 2018. However, in September 2019, the EEOC announced that it would not be renewing its request for authorization to collect pay data.

Information about discrimination in promotions and work conditions

Employees also face information asymmetries with respect to discrimination in promotions, performance evaluations, and discipline. This is particularly the case where the discrimination at issue is more subtle or when a pattern of behavior or culture of discrimination may be difficult for employees to prove. For instance, women face harsher discipline for workplace misconduct than men do. ⁴⁵ One recent study of a financial advisory industry found that following an incident of misconduct, female advisers were 20% more likely to lose their jobs and 30% less likely to find new jobs relative to male advisers. Female advisers also faced harsher outcomes despite engaging in misconduct that was 20% less costly and having a substantially lower propensity toward repeat offenses. ⁴⁶ This type of discrimination is difficult for an individual employee to identify and challenge since a worker is unlikely to have access to data on disciplinary actions against other employees.

Similarly, research shows that Black workers receive extra scrutiny from their bosses, are more likely to have their job performance monitored, and are disproportionately punished for mistakes on the job. 47 Black customer service workers are also rated lower by customers and supervisors on evaluations than white workers, even when their performance is the same. 48 Again, this type of discrimination, which can lead to disparities in pay, raises, promotions, terminations, and performance reviews, may be difficult for workers to identify and prove, because detecting such discrimination requires access to company-wide data.

As with hiring decisions, employers are increasingly relying on data and technology-driven tools to evaluate worker performance, raising the risk of biased decisions without accountability. Customer ratings have become an increasingly important performance measure for workers as employers and technology platforms seek to incorporate customers' feedback in determining pay and access to work. Yet these systems, while appearing neutral, can operate with bias that adversely impacts workers based on protected categories. For example, studies have found evidence of bias along racial and gender lines in online marketplace platforms. ⁴⁹ On Fiverr, a freelance services platform, researchers found evidence that Black and Asian American workers received lower ratings than white workers. Again, this type of discrimination is difficult for employees to identify and prove, since employees do not have access to system-wide data.

Retaliation undermines workers' power

One of the greatest barriers for workers in bringing a complaint of discrimination is the risk of retaliation and harm to their career. This well-founded fear leads to only a small fraction of employment discrimination concerns ever being reported. Employers may conclude that they do not have discrimination problems because they have not received complaints, when in fact the absence of complaints can be a symptom of a lack of trust in the process. Although employers are prohibited from retaliating against employees under all federal employment discrimination laws, data show employers frequently retaliate against employees who report discrimination. In 2019, 53% of private-sector charges filed with the EEOC included an allegation of retaliation. A 2018 report by the Center for Employment Equity found that 68% of sexual harassment charges during 2012-2016 included a retaliation charge and 64% of those who filed sexual harassment charges reported losing their job as a result of their complaint. S1

Retaliation can take many forms, including termination, discipline, negative evaluations, department or shift changes, demotion, increased surveillance, hostility or ostracization by co-workers, and blackballing and adverse job references if the employee wants to find a job elsewhere. Employers often react to internal discrimination complaints by attacking those who complain in order "to isolate the charging party and to send a message to other workers that the cost of pursuing legal remedies to discrimination will be prohibitively high."⁵²

People of color, women, and others in marginalized groups are particularly at risk of retaliation in the form of interpersonal costs, such as being ostracized by their co-workers or experiencing damage to their reputation. ⁵³ In one study, a Black job candidate who attributed rejection to race discrimination was perceived by participants as more of a "troublemaker" than a Black job candidate who attributed the rejection either to his or her interviewing skills or to job competition, even when the discrimination was blatant. ⁵⁴ Similarly, studies have found that women who label conduct toward them as harassment are evaluated negatively. ⁵⁵ Women who experience sexual harassment also do not report because they fear being blamed for the harassment. ⁵⁶ Although these types of social costs present a significant barrier to workers coming forward, courts have often found that ostracization by co-workers is not sufficient to rise to an "adverse action" by the employer,

which an employee must prove to win on a claim of retaliation.⁵⁷

The prevalence of overt retaliation by employers despite legal prohibitions on retaliation reflects the significant power imbalance between employers and employees and fundamentally undermines enforcement of the law. Most employees who file discrimination complaints are not motivated primarily by monetary damages; rather, they want to improve working conditions, have their job back, see the perpetrator punished, or prevent future discrimination against themselves and their co-workers. In deciding whether to bring a complaint, workers will often determine that the risks that they will likely lose their job, face hostility or negative work conditions that will force them to leave their job, or be blackballed in their industry, outweigh the benefits, particularly where it is unlikely the employer will take effective action to address the problem.

Moreover, the costs and risks of coming forward are often greater for vulnerable workers, including low-wage and immigrant workers. Research has shown that workplace harassment is more likely to occur in organizations that are male-dominated and highly hierarchical, with a significant power imbalance among employees. Because power imbalances are often severe in the workplaces of low-wage workers who are disproportionately women of color and immigrant women, these workers are at heightened risk for discrimination and especially harassment. Yet they are the most likely to keep silent, due to greater barriers in coming forward. In particular, many cannot afford to risk losing their jobs. Undocumented immigrant workers may not come forward out of fear of disclosure of their immigration status. Immigrant workers face language and other barriers to learning their rights. Placing the overwhelming burden of enforcement on these workers fails to reckon with the reality created by power imbalances. As one author writes: "If power imbalances leave those at the bottom of the hierarchy vulnerable, more needs to be done to even out the scales." 61

Power imbalances undermine workers' access to complaint systems

Even when workers come forward to raise concerns of discrimination in their workplaces, they confront a lack of accountability fueled by the vast power disparities between workers and employers. Employers' human resources staffs and internal grievance processes often serve to protect employers from liability rather than address and prevent discrimination faced by employees. As a result, employees are often reluctant to report issues internally.

The #MeToo movement has brought national attention to the prevalence of workplace harassment and other forms of discrimination. It has highlighted how power imbalances between employers and workers shape internal reporting structures, such as in human resources (HR) operations. Even in 2016, before the #MeToo movement went viral, the cochairs of the EEOC's Taskforce on the Study of Harassment in the Workplace found that HR trainings and procedures are "too focused on protecting the employer from liability." As a result, HR systems often respond to complaints as a threat to the organization. Especially when perpetrators are star employees viewed as having high economic value,

organizational leaders often do not support meaningful disciplinary action.⁶³ Workers who report discrimination through formal complaint mechanisms often find that their employer seeks to discredit them and fails to investigate complaints promptly and thoroughly.⁶⁴ Rather than take meaningful steps to address and prevent discrimination, organizations frequently respond by attempting to establish that conduct did not meet legal standards for actionable harassment.⁶⁵ Companies rarely punish perpetrators, and instead more often transfer the victim to a different department or location.⁶⁶ Many companies will even keep the outcome of a complaint or investigation secret, resulting in the victims feeling frustrated or defeated when they do not see the perpetrators facing consequences.⁶⁷

In the 30 years since Anita Hill, testifying at Clarence Thomas's Supreme Court confirmation hearings, brought national attention to workplace sexual harassment, HR departments have been accepted as having primary responsibility for an organization's efforts to prevent and address concerns of discrimination. ⁶⁸ Yet there is an inherent tension in the structure of most HR departments, which are not designed to serve the needs of employees who experience discrimination but rather to function primarily to protect the company from liability. In most organizations HR is given multiple roles with often conflicting interests, including to recruit and maintain top talent, protect employers from discrimination complaints and liability, run an internal complaint process and conduct investigations, and prevent discrimination and improve work culture.

The #MeToo movement has put in sharp focus a longstanding problem: HR structures can reinforce existing power disparities by protecting powerful actors in organizations rather than advocating for the rights of the most vulnerable workers. To ensure that the needs of employees are protected, organizations should consider separating these functions, providing employees their own advocates in internal complaint systems and establishing neutral and independent mechanisms to help resolve concerns. ⁶⁹ HR personnel cannot change workplace climate and culture on their own; institutional change requires support, resources, and buy-in from the top. ⁷⁰ As the EEOC report stated, "in working to create change, the leadership must ensure that any team or coalition leading the effort to create a workplace free of harassment is vested with enough power and authority to make such change happen."

The challenges of current employer complaint systems must be examined in the context of their development in response to two Supreme Court decisions, issued over 20 years ago, on the same date, that established an affirmative defense—the *Faragher-Ellerth* defense—for employers against Title VII claims for harassment that creates a "hostile environment." Employers have structured their complaint processes and discrimination policies to ensure that they can shield themselves from liability through this defense.⁷²

In Faragher v. Boca Raton and Burlington Industries, Inc. v. Ellerth, the Supreme Court held that an employer could raise an affirmative defense to liability for damages in cases alleging harassment amounting to a "hostile environment" actionable under Title VII by proving two elements: (1) "that the employer exercised reasonable care to prevent and correct promptly any sexually harassing behavior," and (2) "that the plaintiff employee unreasonably failed to take advantage of any preventive or corrective opportunities provided by the employer or to avoid harm otherwise[.]"⁷³

Federal courts have subsequently interpreted the *Faragher-Ellerth* test to require very little of employers in demonstrating the efficacy of their anti-harassment measures. Specifically, courts have consistently held that employers satisfy their duty to prevent harassment under the first prong of the defense by merely having an anti-harassment policy and grievance procedure in place, rather than actually assessing whether the policies and procedures are effectively implemented.⁷⁴ Moreover, under the second prong of the defense, federal courts have routinely held that when an employer has a grievance procedure in place, an employee's delay in reporting or failure to report is per se unreasonable. Thus, courts have transformed the issue of reasonableness in both prongs of the defense from a fact-intensive inquiry into one that can be easily satisfied through symbolic compliance efforts, where organizations adopt policies and procedures on paper that do little to protect employees from harassment.⁷⁵

However, a recent appeals court decision provides an important approach to the application of the *Faragher-Ellerth* test in recognition of the power asymmetries between workers and employers. In *Minarsky v. Susquehanna County*, the Third Circuit Court of Appeals overturned the lower court's dismissal of the case, holding that the fact that the employer had an anti-harassment policy was insufficient in and of itself to show that the employer had exercised reasonable care to prevent sexual harassment. The court found that the plaintiff's failure to report the sexual harassment internally may have been reasonable in light of evidence that the employer did not respond effectively to prior complaints. Rotably, the court recognized "national news regarding a veritable firestorm of allegations of rampant sexual misconduct that has been closeted for years, not reported by the victims." This decision reflects an important shift to look beyond an employer's assertions and require employers to show effective action rather than merely having harassment policies and procedures, in order to satisfy their legal obligations.

Enforcement strategies to address power imbalances

As discussed above, workers face vast information and power imbalances throughout the employment process that undermine enforcement of worker rights and shield employers from accountability for employment discrimination. In order to create a more effective enforcement system, we must confront head-on the fundamental problem of a system that places the primary burden of enforcement on workers. Instead, we need to address and correct the power disparities and create enforcement mechanisms that place a greater responsibility on entities with the most information and power to address discrimination in the workplace.

Under this approach, rather than primarily focusing on proving discrimination after the fact, our laws would create more powerful incentives for employers to adopt practices designed to prevent discrimination, audit systems for bias, and proactively correct problems. In addition, to counter the power imbalance between workers and employers, government enforcement agencies would have greater resources to investigate and prosecute cases, especially on behalf of the most vulnerable workers. To root out

problems while protecting workers, greater collaboration with worker organizations, including unions and worker centers, would help enforcement agencies identify patterns of violations to inform government action. Finally, to provide workers with an effective private right of action, our courts should interpret and enforce our anti-discrimination laws with a much deeper understanding of the power and information imbalances in the employment relationship.

The solutions to the problems of information asymmetries and unequal bargaining power must work together. These solutions include (1) policies that encourage greater employer transparency and require data collection to support accountability; (2) investments that give workers, advocates, and government agencies the tools and resources that they need to take action against harassment and discrimination; and (3) revitalized legal doctrines and frameworks that align with the language and broad purpose of Title VII and other anti-discrimination laws.

Data collection, transparency, and accountability

To address information and power asymmetries that make it difficult for workers to identify and prove discrimination, employers should be required to collect data regarding their employment practices and decisions and disclose certain information to enforcement agencies, workers and their unions, and the public to create greater transparency and accountability for their policies and practices. Employers are in the best position to collect data and monitor the impact of their recruiting, hiring, employment, and pay practices and decisions.

Studies have shown that when companies set up transparency and accountability structures, such as collecting and tracking data, identifying gender and racial disparities, and devising hiring and promotion plans to address disparities, the diversity of employees at the management level improves. Moreover, greater pay transparency can help to hold managers accountable and reduce pay disparities by gender and race. Greater transparency and accountability also ensure that employers establish policies and procedures to guide employment decisions that are fairly and consistently applied. A 2019 study of the San Francisco-area restaurant industry found that working with restaurants to decrease informal processes and implement standardized hiring processes contributed to greater racial equity in hiring and less racial segregation across restaurants.

The growing use of hiring assessment technology has heightened the need for greater transparency and accountability in hiring screens. Without adequate safeguards, algorithmic assessments can perpetuate patterns of systemic discrimination already present in the workforce. ⁸¹ Civil rights leaders have released an important set of "civil rights principles" to guide tech developers, employers, and policymakers in the development, use, and auditing of hiring assessment technologies. ⁸² These principles recognize that to prevent discrimination and advance equal opportunity, hiring assessment technologies must be explainable, job-related, and audited.

Improving internal complaint systems

Even when employers are more transparent about their decision-making, that transparency is only effective at combating discrimination if it is coupled with effective accountability mechanisms. Employers need to strengthen their internal complaint systems to move from a compliance and liability avoidance mindset to a commitment to preventing discrimination and retaliation. Leadership must ensure that human resources departments have the resources and leadership backing to support anti-discrimination efforts and that dispute resolution mechanisms are designed to address power imbalances.⁸³ Employers also need to ensure that discrimination complaints are investigated in a prompt and thorough manner, and that effective accountability mechanisms consistently hold perpetrators and the organization accountable for their actions. Human resources departments should regularly reinforce employee education and training regarding workplace civil rights in order to increase employees' comfort with using the complaint process. Employers should also track discrimination complaints and outcomes to identify potential patterns and implement solutions to improve outcomes and build employee trust.⁸⁴ In addition, employers should monitor potential retaliation against those filing complaints, by tracking employee turnover rates, pay, and time to promotion.85

In order to create more effective systems for resolving concerns and to better protect employees from retaliation, employers should also provide alternative mechanisms to report discrimination. One potential model is the ombuds office, which acts as a neutral party that helps to facilitate options for resolving concerns. Another potential model is an employee assistance plan, which provides free, confidential assistance to employees with issues in and outside of work that affect workers. Confidential and/or anonymous reporting mechanisms, such as telephone hotlines or websites to report complaints, enable employees who fear retaliation to come forward. Some employers have embraced tech-enabled third-party complaint and ombuds processes that can serve as early warning systems by using anonymous and aggregated data to reveal trends and identify systemic issues within an organization. Regular workplace climate surveys can also aid employers in identifying problem areas and ensuring that concerns of discrimination are being addressed proactively.

Increased enforcement by federal, state, and local agencies

Greater transparency is an important first step, but meaningful access to civil rights protections requires consistent enforcement with reliable anti-retaliation protections. The government plays a fundamental role in rebalancing the power disparities between workers and employers. More robust government enforcement is particularly critical because of the information asymmetry facing workers and the high costs of bringing a private lawsuit. The EEOC has the power to investigate charges of discrimination, including the ability to subpoena employer information that may be necessary to support the filing of a complaint.

Employees—particularly low-wage workers—rarely have the resources to take on a much-

better-resourced employer. Workers face difficulty in finding lawyers willing to represent them given the high costs and hurdles involved in prevailing in court. ⁸⁹ Even if a worker is able to retain an attorney, the worker must then pay attorney fees and other legal expenses, as well as expend time and energy to advance the case. Federal litigation can drag on for months and years, and the costs and stress of prolonged litigation only increase over time. Increased enforcement by federal agencies alleviates these costs to individual workers by confronting the vast resource asymmetry between workers and employers.

In order for enforcement agencies to play a greater role in enforcement, the agencies need adequate resources to meet the demand for their services. In particular, the EEOC's budget should be doubled so that the agency has the resources and staffing it requires for enforcement. Since 1980, the U.S. workforce has increased by 50%, but the EEOC has a smaller budget today than in 1980, adjusted for inflation, and 42% fewer staff.⁹⁰ This means investigators have larger caseloads, and the agency does not have the ability to pursue many meritorious charges or proactively challenge systemic practices that perpetuate discrimination. As a result, there is a significant delay in investigating and resolving charges, and the agency must make difficult choices on where to focus limited investigatory resources. Frequently, information needed to prove an employee's allegation of discrimination is in the hands of the employer, and the EEOC is uniquely well-situated to obtain this information through an investigation.⁹¹ Thus, while the EEOC plays a critical enforcement role, the need for the agency's investigation and enforcement power to address the 70,000 to 100,000 discrimination charges filed each year far outstrips the resources allocated. To make matters worse, the Trump administration's February 2020 budget request slashed funding for 14% of staff at the EEOC. 92

Even where employees do not feel comfortable coming forward to file a charge of discrimination, commissioners of the EEOC have authority to open a commissioner's charge under Title VII and the Americans with Disabilities Act, and EEOC district offices may open a directed investigation under the Age Discrimination in Employment Act and the Equal Pay Act where concerns arise. Commissioner's charges often address claims of systemic discrimination ⁹³ and are an important tool for the EEOC to root out problems in cases where workers may fear retaliation for filing a charge of discrimination.

Commissioner's charges and directed investigations also enable the EEOC to investigate and address discriminatory practices in cases where workers are unlikely to have information such as hiring. During 2011-2015, 75% of commissioner's charges focused on discrimination in hiring. ⁹⁴ With additional resources, the EEOC could also strengthen its ability to analyze and utilize its EEO-1 data to understand the workforce demographics of an employer, industry, or region. This information could inform commissioner's charges or its investigations and identify potential systemic issues, such as barriers to hiring that lead to occupational segregation. ⁹⁵

The U.S. Department of Labor's Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs (OFCCP) plays a significant role in ensuring the government does business with companies that adhere to nondiscrimination and affirmative action requirements. With oversight responsibility for 200,000 federal contractors ⁹⁶ employing over 20% of the labor force, ⁹⁷

OFCCP needs a budget that is at least double its current levels to ensure effective oversight of contractors' compliance with their affirmative action and nondiscrimination obligations. Despite its critical enforcement role and the vast number of federal contractors, OFCCP's capacity is limited, with current staffing levels well below that during the Obama administration. OFCCP has enforcement authority over Executive Order 11,246, signed in 1965 by President Johnson, which requires the inclusion of an equal opportunity clause in each government contract and subcontract. Plant Importantly, government contractors must take "affirmative action" to address employment discrimination and must have affirmative action plans that outline the steps that an employer has taken and will take to ensure equal employment opportunity. Thus, unlike the EEOC, which operates under a primarily complaint-driven system to enforce anti-discrimination laws after a violation, OFCCP's work has a proactive focus on conducting audits to review and evaluate contractors' compliance with affirmative action requirements and other anti-discrimination laws. OFCCP also has a mandate to promote proactive efforts to promote hiring and equal pay for underrepresented groups.

In addition to the EEOC and OFCCP, state and local enforcement agencies play a critical role in filling enforcement gaps by providing alternative avenues to address discrimination in the workplace. ¹⁰¹ Because some states and local jurisdictions have anti-discrimination protections that are broader than federal anti-discrimination laws in terms of protected groups, employer size, and legal standards, ¹⁰² agencies in these states and municipalities may be in a better position to robustly enforce workers' civil rights. States and municipalities may also have more flexibility to spearhead new initiatives and innovate policy solutions to identify and combat workplace discrimination at the local level. It would be beneficial for the EEOC to proactively engage state and local enforcement agencies that are leading strong enforcement efforts to increase collaboration, data sharing, and learning between federal and state enforcement agencies.

Enforcement and accountability through greater collaboration with worker organizations

Unions, worker centers, and other worker organizations have played a critical role in ensuring that workers' civil rights are protected, and those efforts can be further strengthened. Our country has a renewed opportunity to build greater racial and gender equity into its practices, and unions can help lead that effort.¹⁰³ Although some unions have had a history of discriminatory practices, which requires intentional focus to overcome,¹⁰⁴ unions have historically played an important role in driving down racial wage gaps¹⁰⁵ because Black workers have been more likely to be in unions, and those in unions have benefitted from the largest increase in wages.¹⁰⁶ Wages for union jobs are, on average, 16% higher than for nonunion jobs¹⁰⁷ because of union workers' ability to bargain collectively for higher pay and more transparent hiring and promotion policies, and because of the existence of grievance procedures for addressing pay discrimination and other issues.¹⁰⁸ Research has found that Black workers have historically sought union jobs in order to protect themselves from discriminatory treatment in nonunion sectors.¹⁰⁹ The significant decline in the unionized workforce over the last several decades,¹¹⁰ which has resulted in growing wage inequality and poorer working conditions,¹¹¹ has particularly

impacted Black workers.¹¹² A 2012 study found that if union representation had remained steady over the last several decades, the weekly wage gaps between Black and white workers would be nearly 30% lower for women and 3-4% lower for men.¹¹³

At the same time, this is a critical moment for unions to accelerate efforts to build a more inclusive and diverse movement with a focus on advancing equity. Hiring halls—job placement organizations, typically run by unions, that refer jobs from various employers out to workers—have been a powerful organizing tool for unions in achieving the bargaining strength to obtain better pay and working conditions. Yet hiring halls can also serve as barriers to opportunity for underrepresented groups, including Black, Latinx, and Asian American workers as well as women in trades. He Ensuring promising practices to achieve fair and equitable referral procedures and recruit diverse apprenticeship candidates are vital steps to promote equity. There has been progress in some locales such as New York City, where apprenticeship programs in construction have become increasingly diverse.

Unions can enhance their role in enforcement and addressing discrimination in the workplace by pursuing justice for members facing discrimination and by bargaining with employers for concrete measures to protect workers' civil rights; examples of the latter include establishing pay transparency and making raise and promotion processes clearer. Through such collective action, unions help rebalance power disparities both by supporting individual workers and by negotiating for more equitable employment practices for all workers. For example, UNITE HERE successfully bargained for contract language requiring employers to provide its members with "panic buttons" that can be used to get immediate assistance if an employee is being assaulted or harassed. The union's efforts yielded legislation throughout the country requiring hotels to provide room attendants with panic buttons and other protective measures.

Given the information and power asymmetries for workers, unions continue to play an important role in protecting workers through collective bargaining agreements that contain anti-discrimination language that workers can enforce through a grievance process—which is usually faster and less expensive than legal proceedings. Unions can also obtain information and demographic data regarding employer hiring, pay, and other employment practices as part of the collective bargaining process. Unions have a legal duty to fairly represent all members, and investigation of discrimination is a legitimate purpose related to a union's collective bargaining duties and a legitimate basis for an information request. ¹²⁰ In a 2018 decision, the National Labor Relations Board held that "[a] union may...be entitled to information that is relevant and necessary to determining whether a particular employment action is discriminatory, even if the employment action itself is not a mandatory subject" of bargaining, because "the elimination of race and sex discrimination is a mandatory subject of bargaining."¹²¹

Another approach is for government enforcement agencies to better focus resources on industries and workplaces where violations are most likely to occur; agencies can gain insight into problems on the ground by engaging with community organizations, unions, and worker centers. Building these relationships can help the government educate workers on their rights and promote greater employer compliance. Worker centers and

community organizations can also assist by preparing charges of discrimination on behalf of workers, since organizations, to protect an employee's identity, may file charges with the EEOC on the employee's behalf. Several cities have implemented successful programs to build collaborative models. 125

Farmworkers in Florida established the Coalition of Immokalee Workers, which has created a groundbreaking worker-driven social responsibility model to address sexual harassment and other workplace discrimination and abuses faced by farmworkers. The Fair Food Program has constructed a partnership among farmworkers, growers, and major retail buyers that purchase from the growers. Through organizing efforts, the coalition obtained buyers' commitments to consider farmworkers' working conditions when making purchases. This arrangement provided the coalition with the power to hold growers accountable for abusive working conditions, including sexual harassment and assault. The program provides for regular audits by the Fair Food Standards Council (FFSC), an independent investigation and enforcement body funded by buyers; in the audits at least 50% of the workforce must be interviewed each season. The program also set up an alternative complaint system, through which workers can file complaints with the FFSC and have access to investigators; the investigators look into complaints, seek to resolve them, and enforce against retaliation.

Legal system creates gaps in protections and enables employers to write rules that undermine accountability

Gaps in legal protections for many workers prevent enforcement and undermine employer accountability

The efficacy of our current enforcement scheme in protecting workers' civil rights is undermined by significant gaps in Title VII coverage that leave many workers, particularly low-wage workers and workers of color, without protection. Title VII's protections apply only to employers with 15 or more employees, which means that employees of organizations with fewer than 15 employees have no federal anti-discrimination rights. The number of employees affected by this gap is considerable: As of 2017, over 12 million workers worked for firms with fewer than 10 employees. Across all industries in the U.S., Title VII consistently excludes about 14% of the workforce from its protections. 131

One group of workers largely left unprotected under our federal anti-discrimination laws are 2.2 million domestic workers who work as home care aides, child care workers, and house cleaners in private homes.¹³² Over 91% of these workers are women and 52% are

Black, Asian American and Pacific Islander, or Latinx.¹³³ Because they are isolated and work out of public view, domestic workers are particularly vulnerable to harassment, discrimination, and exploitation; at the same time, most are not protected under our federal anti-discrimination laws. Migrant farmworkers on H-2A visas are also highly vulnerable as workers; they are isolated and confront abuses such as dilapidated housing, illegally low wages, and even forced labor.¹³⁴ Nationally, 22% of farmworkers on H-2A visas are left uncovered by Title VII, with an even higher rate of 31% in the South due to the lack of protection under state laws.¹³⁵

In addition, the increasing reliance on business models that outsource labor through independent contractors or subcontracts, such as through temporary staffing agencies, is weakening worker power and undermining enforcement. In the past two decades, companies have shed jobs as well as accountability for workers by classifying workers as independent contractors, outsourcing work to subcontractors, and relying on staffing agencies to provide temporary workers. Independent contractors face exclusion from most federal anti-discrimination laws. ¹³⁶

Almost 10 million U.S. workers are treated as independent contractors for their primary job. Many are in low-wage jobs—in home care, nail salons, construction, cleaning, and landscaping—held disproportionately by immigrants, women, and people of color. 137 Internal Revenue Service data show that low-income earners represent the fastest-growing population of independent contractors. 138 Between 10% and 30% of audited employers misclassified workers, according to federal and state studies. 139 Online platform companies have accelerated the shift toward precarious work by classifying their workers as independent contractors and not employees. By deploying business models that classify workers as independent contractors, companies create major hurdles for workers who must first prove their employee status to avail themselves of anti-discrimination protections.

In addition, businesses are increasingly outsourcing labor through layers of contracting and subcontracting, including franchising and reliance on temporary staffing agencies to reduce labor costs and responsibility for workers. Temporary workers are disproportionately people of color: Black workers account for approximately 13% of the overall workforce but nearly 26% of the temporary workforce. Latinx workers make up nearly 17% of all workers but 25% of temporary workers. 140

Discrimination in hiring has been a problem for many temporary staffing agencies, ¹⁴¹ which refer applicants based on client preferences for workers by race, color, sex, national origin, age, or absence of a disability. As litigation by the EEOC has documented, many agencies either refuse to hire Black workers or send them to the least desirable jobs, while hiring Latinx workers and subjecting them to hazardous working conditions, harassment, and lower pay. ¹⁴² Discriminatory steering patterns have persisted because, under temporary staffing models, there is often a lack of clarity around when a host company will be deemed a joint employer of the workers procured by a staffing agency. Where a staffing agency adheres to the discriminatory preferences of a client company, workers face the additional hurdle of proving that the host company is a joint employer responsible for the discriminatory hiring decisions.

Although businesses may rely on temporary workers for flexibility to expand or contract their workforce, it can also be a strategy for avoiding responsibilities as an employer and keeping workers from organizing a union. Host companies may deny temporary employees access to their anti-discrimination complaint procedures, and temporary workers face hurdles in identifying the appropriate contact point to report violations. These outsourcing arrangements have eroded worker power and contributed to declining wages, benefits, and health and safety conditions. The heightened insecurity of temporary work, where assignments can end at any moment, with little recourse, exacerbates the imbalance of power and makes it difficult for workers to organize and challenge discrimination. 144

Addressing gaps in coverage

To address these significant gaps, states have passed legislation to expand worker protections. A number of states and the District of Columbia have already passed legislation to ensure that their anti-discrimination laws cover employers with fewer than 15 employees at various size thresholds. States and cities have also passed legislation explicitly protecting domestic workers under state anti-discrimination law, often as part of broader legislation called the Domestic Workers Bill of Rights. States have also passed laws to protect independent contractors from discrimination in employment or contracting and have enacted legislation to address the misclassification of employees as independent contractors. A number of contractors and the District of Columbia have already passed legislation to address the misclassification of employees as independent contractors.

For temporary workers, greater transparency by staffing agencies on the demographics of those they hire would be a first step to identifying patterns of discrimination. Private employers with more than 100 employees (and federal contractors with at least 50 employees) are required to report the demographic data of their workforces to the EEOC on annual EEO-1 surveys. Temporary staffing agencies file this survey for their internal staff positions but are exempt from reporting on their temporary worker employees referred out to host companies. This leaves a significant gap in understanding patterns of discriminatory steering by staffing agencies. During the Obama administration, the EEOC identified the need to study the issue of collecting these data from temporary staffing agencies to enable the government enforcement agencies to use those data to inform enforcement.

Ensuring anti-discrimination protections for all workers is a critical component of restructuring our current enforcement system to more effectively address workplace discrimination. Gaps in legal protections leave far too many workers vulnerable and unprotected from discrimination. Changing workplace structures are only increasing the lack of accountability for employers. These gaps significantly exacerbate the power imbalance between workers and employers, allowing employers to structure their employment relationships in ways that shield them from accountability and leaving many workers with no legal recourse when they face discrimination in the workplace.

Power imbalances in employer practices

undermine accountability

Employers have exploited their vast information and power to set terms of employment that are favorable to their own interests and that further undermine workers' ability to enforce their civil rights and hold employers accountable. Often buried in a stack of onboarding paperwork, "click through" online contracts, or a long employee handbook, these provisions force employees to give up federally protected rights as a condition of employment or in settlement of a claim. These terms of employment or conditions of settlement can strip employees of important workplace rights. They are also used to intimidate employees from reporting problems to enforcement agencies, initiating complaints with their employer, or sharing their experiences with other workers who may have experienced similar forms of discrimination. Legal protections for workers are essential to ensure that employers do not exploit power asymmetries to coerce workers to contract away their rights.

Forced arbitration

One of the most potent strategies employers have adopted to limit their accountability is the use of forced arbitration clauses. These clauses, often concealed as a provision in a "dispute resolution program," now cover over 55% (60 million) of American workers. The clauses typically require that employees bring "any dispute" arising out of the employment relationship exclusively to the employer's dispute resolution program, which culminates in a binding arbitration decision in a private and confidential forum.

This trend has been a major force undermining many legal rights, including civil rights protections previously afforded to workers. Research suggests that where employers impose forced arbitration, claims are suppressed, with fewer than 2% of claims expected to enter arbitration ever actually doing so.¹⁵⁰ Arbitration claims are less likely to succeed and the damages awarded are likely to be significantly lower than those awarded in court.¹⁵¹ In addition, attorneys may decline to represent workers in arbitration. By enabling employers to compel employees to agree to arbitration as a condition of employment, the legal system has eroded access to justice, thereby allowing companies to shield themselves from legal accountability.¹⁵²

The EEOC and other government enforcement agencies maintain authority to investigate charges and challenge a pattern or practice of discrimination regardless of whether an aggrieved party may be subject to a forced arbitration provision. 153 Yet, when workers are barred from going to court, they are often deterred from reporting discrimination to the EEOC. 154 If concerns are never brought to enforcement agencies, and instead confined to confidential arbitration proceedings, enforcement agencies are deprived of critical information to help identify patterns of discrimination.

Distorted judicial doctrine fueled adoption

A series of Supreme Court decisions have shifted power away from workers and propelled employers toward an increasing use of forced arbitration clauses in employment

contracts.¹⁵⁵ The court has grounded this shift in an expansive interpretation of the Federal Arbitration Act (FAA), passed in 1925. For decades the FAA was understood to apply only to commercial disputes, not employment disputes.¹⁵⁶ The Supreme Court's first major ruling expanding the applicability of the FAA to employment contracts was issued in 1991, when only about 2% of workers were bound by such clauses.¹⁵⁷ This share increased to nearly 25% by the early 2000s, when another Supreme Court ruling held that arbitration can be a condition of employment.¹⁵⁸

Lack of power to bargain over arbitration

Any notion that typical workers have the ability to bargain over whether they are subject to arbitration clauses is illusory. Contract law has many examples in which courts have identified bargaining power imbalances as a reason to invalidate a contract, such as on the basis of unconscionability. Arbitration has become a unique exception to these doctrines because of the expansive interpretation of the FAA. Even when workers are aware of their rights forfeited by forced arbitration, their attempts to bargain have been undermined by a legal doctrine favoring arbitration. In the case of Fonza Luke, in *Luke v. Baptist Medical Center*, the United States Court of Appeals for the Eleventh Circuit found that the employee was still bound by an arbitration clause, although she had twice refused to sign it, because she continued to work as a nurse at the hospital that employed her for nearly 30 years. The court found that even if a worker explicitly refuses to agree to arbitration, the employer can impose it.¹⁵⁹

Repeat player bias

Another disturbing aspect of forced arbitration is "repeat player bias." Employers generate considerable business for arbitrators, and so arbitrators have a financial incentive to maintain favorable relationships with the employers. Research shows that companies overwhelmingly prevail in arbitration. 160 Unlike the public judicial system, which is funded by taxpayers, the arbitration system is funded by paying clients, who are typically large employers who have set up dispute resolution programs that culminate in binding arbitration. The employer or company has full discretion in how its arbitration program operates, with little judicial oversight for fairness. In employment cases, typically an outside dispute resolution organization administers the process, and the parties agree upon the arbitrator. Because the employer is a party to arbitration more frequently than the worker, this arrangement leads to more favorable results for the employer. The competition among dispute resolution organizations can create a "race to the bottom" for protections offered to workers. One Harvard Law School professor, testifying publicly about her experience as a consumer dispute arbitrator, perceived that she was effectively blacklisted for issuing a single decision favorable to a consumer after having issued many decisions favorable to the industry. 161

Lack of judicial review and transparency

One of the most dangerous aspects of forced arbitration is that it creates a cloak of secrecy by requiring that employees keep every aspect of the arbitration confidential. For example, where an employee experiences significant harassment at work and attempts to

raise the alarm by filing a complaint, a forced arbitration program would bar this claim from ever going to court, shuttle it directly into private arbitration, and effectively silence the worker. This procedure hides problems from public view and prevents workers from learning about colleagues who experience similar concerns. The current standard for judicial review of arbitral decisions is "one of the narrowest standards of judicial review in all of American jurisprudence." Forced arbitration removes one of the most powerful incentives for employers to correct problems by preventing workers' from holding companies publicly accountable. Also troubling is the fact that forced arbitration clauses typically state that they apply to "any dispute" arising out of the employment relationship. Therefore, even the enforceability of other suspect contract provisions, such as class action bans, nondisclosure agreements, and noncompete and no-rehire provisions, discussed below, are never evaluated by a court or made public, further undermining accountability.

Bans on class and collective actions

Provisions waiving workers' rights to pursue a class action are common in arbitration agreements. Prior to *AT&T v. Concepcion*, courts generally found that a clause purporting to forfeit a worker's right to join a class action was unenforceable. In *Concepcion*, the Supreme Court found that because the class action ban was part of an arbitration program, and the FAA precludes efforts to constrain arbitration, the class action ban was valid. The Supreme Court's 2018 decision upholding the use of employment class action bans in *Epic Systems* has all but settled the question of whether the rule in *Concepcion* extends to employment cases and will potentially trigger an increase in class action bans in employment contracts.

The problem of class action bans affects all workers, but low-wage workers in particular. The time and expense needed to bring individual claims makes it all but impossible for low-wage workers to file individual lawsuits, whereas proceeding as a collective action allows workers to pool their resources and reduces the burden on participants. Further, because the financial claims of lower-wage workers are inherently smaller on an individual basis, it is particularly difficult to secure an attorney who can successfully bring such claims absent multiple plaintiffs. 166

Class action bans also deprive workers of the ability to come together collectively to demonstrate the existence of widespread problems. The prospect of a class action can help keep employers vigilant in monitoring for systemic problems. Alternatively, the use of class action bans allows employers to largely insulate themselves from class cases, thus removing one important tool workers can deploy for accountability.

Nondisclosure agreements

The use of nondisclosure agreements (NDAs) has been a longstanding practice as both a condition of employment and in settlements of a dispute. A 2017 study found that nearly one in three workers is bound by an NDA. NDAs are particularly common in the tech industry, where 65% of workers have them with their employers, and 38% of those workers

say that their NDA prevents them from speaking out about "injustices in the workplace." Although certain types of NDAs can serve a legitimate business purpose, such as prohibiting the disclosure of trade secrets or protecting employee privacy, there is also a public interest in learning about discriminatory conduct. This is particularly true for repeat offenders such as Harvey Weinstein, Roger Ailes, and Bill O'Reilly, all of whom used NDAs 169 to shield themselves from accountability after multiple credible accusations of sexual assault and harassment.

In reality, most workers do not have the ability to bargain regarding NDAs since employers have the power to condition terms that may be vital to workers, such as a severance payment or a positive reference, on a promise to not speak out about their experience. Even if years pass, and victims find themselves in better positions professionally or financially to speak out, most are afraid to violate the NDA because of often severe financial penalties. Thus, the power of the employer to maintain a victim's silence may extend in perpetuity. Troublingly, courts have limited oversight over these matters. Although courts have the power to void confidentiality agreements in civil cases in which disclosure benefits the public interest, NDAs are often covered by an arbitration agreement, and so disputes about the NDA must go before a private arbitrator rather than a public court. Given that an NDA may implicate important public interests, workers should have a choice as to whether to pursue their claims in court or in arbitration.

No-rehire and noncompete clauses

Two additional contract mechanisms that have become common— no-rehire clauses and noncompete clauses—have the effect of deterring worker complaints and exacerbating the power imbalance between workers and employers. Employers often include no-rehire clauses in settlement agreements to bar a departing worker's ability to apply for a position with the employer in the future. In addition, employers have increasingly included noncompete clauses in employment agreements that restrict an employee's ability to work for rival companies in the same industry after they leave a job. Because these clauses limit employment opportunities, particularly in "one company towns" or in industries that are heavily dominated by one or two large companies, they can intimidate workers into staying at companies in which they may be facing discrimination or other workplace problems. If workers know that any settlement will prevent them from working for the same company again or that they will be foreclosed from employment by competitors, they may be deterred from raising concerns of discrimination.

As with forced arbitration agreements and NDAs, workers rarely have the power to limit the scope of no-rehire clauses and noncompetes. This is particularly the case with the latter. Nearly all workers who are asked to sign a noncompete agreement sign it, and only one in 10 workers seek legal counsel to review the contract. Also, the timing of noncompete agreements decreases the likelihood of negotiation: 70% of workers with noncompete agreements were asked to sign only after receiving their job offer.

An issue of growing concern is the increased use by employers of noncompete agreements for low-wage workers. One study found that 29% of responding employers where the average hourly wage was less than \$13.00 use noncompete agreements for all

their workers.¹⁷⁴ For example, one sandwich chain settled litigation brought by two state attorneys general in 2016 challenging their practice of requiring low-level employees to sign contracts with noncompetes that prohibited them from taking jobs at competitor sandwich businesses within a two- to three-mile radius of any of their franchises for a period of two years.¹⁷⁵ Courts can and do strike down noncompete agreements that are unnecessarily restrictive,¹⁷⁶ but low-wage workers typically cannot afford to seek legal advice and have little bargaining power to negotiate these terms.

Ultimately, these nonnegotiable contracts—arbitration programs, class action bans, NDAs, noncompetes, and no-rehire provisions, often used together, work to undermine workers' rights and bargaining power, reducing their freedom to leave a job or access the courts. The Supreme Court's failure to acknowledge the inherent power imbalance between workers and employers in interpreting the FAA to have supremacy over other federal laws makes arbitration programs a formidable mechanism to bar workers from exercising their federally protected rights.

Legislation limiting NDAs, no-rehire provisions, and forced arbitration clauses

To address problematic employer practices, such as forced arbitration and NDAs, that have undermined workers' rights, new legal protections are needed to ensure that employers cannot use their power to force workers to relinquish critical rights as a condition of employment or the resolution of disputes. Given the FAA's broad preemption of state and local efforts to curb these practices, federal reform is needed to pass a comprehensive bill to amend the FAA and clarify its scope. The Forced Arbitration Injustice Repeal (FAIR) Act¹⁷⁷ is proposed legislation that would prohibit pre-dispute forced arbitration and class action bans primarily by amending the FAA. A number of states, including New Jersey, New York, California, Tennessee, and Washington, have passed legislation in recent years restricting the use of nondisclosure agreements in some types of employment situations.¹⁷⁸ Vermont was the first state to address no-rehire provisions when it passed legislation in 2018.¹⁷⁹

Legal standards and doctrines fail to confront information and power asymmetries in the employment relationship

Even if workers are able to navigate the complaint process and are not bound by a forced arbitration clause, workers who file lawsuits face substantial barriers in succeeding on their claims in court due to onerous legal standards such as heightened proof requirements for filing a complaint, surviving summary judgment, certifying a class, and proving a claim. These rules create enormous evidentiary hurdles for workers and disregard the reality of extreme information asymmetry where workers often lack access to the evidence that courts require to support employment discrimination claims. As a result, employment discrimination plaintiffs face an extremely low success rate in pretrial

adjudications: During the period from 1979 to 2006, employment discrimination plaintiffs won fewer than 4% of pretrial adjudications in federal court, while other plaintiffs won 21%. ¹⁸¹

Pleading standard

Employment discrimination plaintiffs face hurdles at the outset of a case in defeating employers' motions to dismiss their complaints, due in part to two decisions by the Supreme Court in the late 2000s that heightened pleading standards for complaints. Prior to these decisions, a defendant could succeed on a motion to dismiss based on a failure to state a claim only if "it appears beyond doubt that the plaintiff can prove no set of facts in support of his claim which would entitle him to relief." This standard was consistent with the Federal Rules of Civil Procedure, which require that a complaint set forth "a short and plain statement of the claim showing that the pleader is entitled to relief." In Bell Atlantic Corp. v. Twombly and Aschcroft v. Iqbal, the Supreme Court, while claiming to be merely interpreting the requirements under Rule 8a(2), held that a complaint must set forth allegations sufficient to make the appearance of a violation "plausible on its face" in order to withstand a motion to dismiss the complaint. The court further stated that "naked assertion[s] devoid of 'further factual enhancement,'" were insufficient. In both decisions, the court appeared to be most concerned with the burden of discovery and litigation on defendants.

The heightened pleading standard presents a significant hurdle in employment discrimination cases, given the information asymmetries discussed above. In discrimination cases, plaintiffs generally must allege sufficient facts to plausibly support that the plaintiff is a member of a protected class, was qualified, and suffered an adverse employment action, and that the employer had a discriminatory motivation. ¹⁸⁷ Very often, plaintiffs are unable to access critical information regarding their claims until the discovery process, where employers are required to provide information. Thus, a dismissal of their complaints for a lack of sufficient factual allegations at the outset prevents them from obtaining the necessary evidence in the discovery process. For this reason, many workers do not even file a lawsuit, because they do not have sufficient information to survive a motion to dismiss. ¹⁸⁸

Summary judgment standard

Plaintiffs who survive the motion to dismiss stage face an even greater hurdle at the summary judgment stage before a full trial. The judge makes the determination as to whether the case goes to the jury, and in order to defeat an employer's motion for summary judgment and allow the case to go before a jury, an employee must show that a genuine dispute as to a material fact exists, based on the discovery record and affidavits. In employment discrimination cases, summary judgment motions are the "tool of choice" for employers to defeat workers' claims. Such motions are extremely difficult for employees to defeat, because courts have established legal standards that place a high burden of proof on employees. Specifically, if an employer alleges a nondiscriminatory reason for its action, the plaintiff then has to present enough evidence to show that the

reason put forth by the employer is a "pretext" or a "coverup for a racial discriminatory reason." Often, plaintiffs' claims are dismissed at this stage. The employer's burden is minimal—once the employer merely articulates a nondiscriminatory business reason for its action, the employee then bears the burden of providing sufficient evidence to show that the employer's reason is false or should not be believed. Thus, courts have essentially converted the statutory inquiry of disparate treatment discrimination into an inquiry on whether the plaintiff has met his or her burden to disprove a reason strategically asserted by the employer, 191 a standard that heavily favors employers.

Demonstrating that an employer's reason is pretextual places an enormous evidentiary burden on plaintiffs in employment discrimination cases. Employers are unlikely to express discriminatory intent explicitly, so plaintiffs rarely have direct evidence of discriminatory intent and must instead rely on circumstantial evidence, which is difficult for plaintiffs to obtain given the informational asymmetries described above. Moreover, employers are not required to provide a reason for their action until the summary judgment stage, so they are able to exploit information asymmetries to ensure success on their motion for summary judgment:

[B]y finding out through admissions in discovery what a plaintiff does *not* know, the employer can orchestrate the factual mosaic so as to make the employer's legitimate business decision to be *undisputed* by positing it based on what plaintiff admits it does not know—and what the employer can then craft knowingly without opposition—thereby preventing a plaintiff from mounting a pretext case[.]¹⁹²

The "intent" standard

One of the most fundamental hurdles for workers is the intent standard that courts have created in disparate treatment cases. This standard essentially requires victims of discrimination to show that the person who fired or failed to hire them was motivated by discriminatory animus, ill will, or malice. In race and sex discrimination cases, it leads courts down a rabbit hole in search of evidence of racist or sexist comments or even a pattern of racist or sexist conduct. But the language of Title VII does not impose an intent standard. Title VII prohibits an employer from discriminating against an employee "because of" the employee's race, sex, or other protected status. In the statute does not speak to "intent" or the particular mental state or motivation of the employer.

This judge-made intent standard exacerbates the information asymmetry between employers and employees by creating an often-insurmountable hurdle for plaintiffs to prove a specific state of mind of their supervisor or employer that is infected with bias. It also ignores the reality of contemporary discrimination in the workplace, which often involves more subtle forms of implicit bias or stereotyping and structural forms of discrimination, rather than overt and explicit discrimination. Legal scholars have long criticized this judicially created intent standard, arguing that the "because of" language in Title VII does not require proof of animus or specific "intent" and instead requires a showing of a causal link between the adverse employment action and the employee's membership in a protected class. Such a standard is not only more consistent with the

plain language of Title VII, but also would better serve the purpose of the law to prevent discrimination.

The Supreme Court's recent landmark decision in *Bostock v. Clayton County*, holding that Title VII prohibits employment discrimination on the basis of sexual orientation or transgender status, provides a promising opening to rethink the intent standard. ¹⁹⁷ In an opinion authored by Justice Gorsuch, the court methodically explained that Title VII's language "to discriminate because of" establishes a "but-for causation" standard in which liability is "established whenever a particular outcome would not have happened 'but for' the purported cause." ¹⁹⁸ The court described but-for causation as a "sweeping standard" that permits "multiple but-for causes." ¹⁹⁹ The court held that "[i]f the employer intentionally relies in part on an individual employee's sex when deciding to discharge the employee—put differently, if changing the employee's sex would have yielded a different choice by the employer—a statutory violation has occurred."²⁰⁰

The Bostock decision provides an opportunity to reconsider the application of a causation standard that is consistent with the plain language of Title VII.²⁰¹ Bostock recognizes that an unlawful action is "because of" sex when it made a difference in the outcome-without requiring evidence of specific animus to establish a violation of the law. Courts should focus on the outcome: whether an employee suffered adverse treatment "because of" a protected basis, which could be demonstrated through data showing a disparity based on a protected basis and evidence of policies that caused the disparity. The statutory language and the court's interpretation of the statute focus on the act, not the actor's specific mental state that drove the action. While evidence of the employer's animus could be offered to support causation, it is not necessary, because the employee only needs to show that the employer treated the employee differently based on a protected basis. The court construed the meaning of "discriminate against a person" as "intentionally treat[ing] a person worse because of sex."202 In this context, "intentionally" does not require animus or a bias, but an action that harms someone because of sex or another covered basis under Title VII.²⁰³ Employers should be responsible when their policies harm employees "because of" a protected basis. This would shift responsibility for Title VII where it should be—on employers to conduct pay audits and analyze data on hiring and promotions to prevent discrimination, rather than taking the approach of avoiding knowledge of problems and arguing "good intentions," despite a failure to proactively identify discriminatory practices.

Judicial doctrines such as "stray remarks" and "business judgment rule"

Courts have effectively heightened the burden of proof for plaintiffs through a number of judicially created tools that essentially convert factual issues that should be decided by a jury at trial into questions of law that courts can use to dispose of cases at summary judgment. For example, courts have found that evidence of discriminatory statements made by supervisors and other employees, particularly those that are made on an "infrequent basis" or by non-decision makers, ²⁰⁴ are "stray remarks" that should not be considered as evidence of discrimination to defeat summary judgment motions. ²⁰⁵

A frequent criticism of the "stray remarks" doctrine is that judges use it to improperly exclude evidence, particularly at the summary judgment stage. In addition, judges often use it to make essentially factual findings that should be left to the jury. ²⁰⁶ For instance, recently in *Eaglin v. Texas Children's Hospital*, ²⁰⁷ the Fifth Circuit Court of Appeals upheld the district court's grant of summary judgment on the plaintiff's employment discrimination claims, finding that her supervisors' conduct towards her, including "flipp[ing]" her hair and asking how much she paid for it, asking the plaintiff if she ate watermelon and fried chicken on holidays, referring to plaintiff and a co-worker as the "black girls" and questioning whether it was professional to wear braids in the medical field, and making comments indicating that someone in the hospital's administration wanted to replace the plaintiff with a Hispanic employee, constituted "stray remarks" that were insufficient to constitute direct evidence of intentional discrimination.

A number of federal courts have also adopted a "business judgment rule" in employment discrimination cases under which they defer to business management decisions unless employers act in a manner that cannot be attributed to any rational business purpose, even if the decision is unreasonable or unwise. The United States Court of Appeals for the First Circuit has emphasized that courts "do not assume the role of a 'super personnel department,' assessing the merits or even the rationality of employers' nondiscriminatory business decisions." The problem with the business judgment rule is that courts have relied on it to limit the type of evidence plaintiffs can raise to establish pretext and to prevent a pretext case from going to a jury by deferring to the employer, even when the stated reason is implausible. This practice essentially undermines plaintiffs' ability to present evidence to show that the employer's stated reason is not worthy of belief and simply a pretext for discrimination. Moreover, this doctrine also denies the plaintiff the benefit of all favorable inferences, which a court must grant a nonmoving party when deciding a summary judgment motion. 209

Class certification standards

Heightened standards for employees to bring class actions have also made it harder for workers to band together to share resources and challenge systemic problems. In 2011, the Supreme Court in *Wal-Mart v. Dukes*²¹⁰ held that a class of nearly 1.5 million female employees could not be certified in a sex discrimination case against Wal-Mart, because the employees had failed to demonstrate a common issue of law or fact that would satisfy the "commonality" requirement of Rule 23(a), the federal procedural rule governing class actions. ²¹¹ The court held that because the inquiry under Title VII focuses on the reason for an employment decision, plaintiffs needed to show "glue" holding together the reasons for all of the class members' employment decisions. The court further found that because Wal-Mart had a policy of allowing discretion by local managers over employment decisions, plaintiffs' statistical and anecdotal evidence was insufficient to show that Wal-Mart had a general policy of discrimination or a common mode of exercising managerial discretion. The court also found that the plaintiffs' claims for backpay were not properly certified under Rule 23(b)(2) and needed to meet the more stringent and onerous requirements of Rule 23(b)(3). ²¹²

While courts continue to certify employment discrimination cases, ²¹³ the *Wal-Mart* decision placed additional hurdles for employees seeking to challenge systemic employment discrimination. ²¹⁴ In particular, plaintiffs challenging employer policies involving decentralized, discretionary decision-making have faced difficulties in obtaining class certification. ²¹⁵ Moreover, even in cases where plaintiffs are successful in obtaining class certification, employer defendants continue to aggressively challenge certification motions on the basis of *Wal-Mart*. ²¹⁶ In this way, *Wal-Mart* has allowed employers to drag out lawsuits through excessive litigation over class certification. By further delaying the progress of class action lawsuits, which already take years to resolve, *Wal-Mart* has served to disincentivize plaintiffs and their lawyers from pursuing employment discrimination class actions, particularly those cases where it may be difficult to obtain certification. Indeed, research suggests that fewer employment discrimination class action lawsuits are being filed after *Wal-Mart*. ²¹⁷

Attacks on Title VII plaintiffs' ability to sue on a class-wide basis further increase the power imbalance between employees and employers in enforcing Title VII. Class actions play a critical role in ensuring Title VII enforcement because they enable employees to identify and expose widespread discriminatory conduct that is much easier for an employer to hide and justify when it is challenged at an individual level. Class actions also allow individual employees with small claims and limited resources to pool their resources and share risks and burdens in order to pursue a lawsuit, which they would be unlikely able to do if they had to bring it individually. Class actions also allow for remedies and injunctive relief that are much broader and more likely to ensure systemic change than relief obtained in individual cases. Moreover, a finding of class-wide liability in a case alleging a pattern or practice of employment discrimination shifts the burden of proof in favor of the plaintiff, creating a rebuttable presumption that the employer discriminated against each class member. By creating more hurdles to class certification in employment discrimination plaintiffs in vindicating their claims.

Challenging harmful judicial doctrines

As discussed above, the recent *Bostock* decision promisingly opens the door for courts to apply a standard that focuses on causation, based on the "because of" language in Title VII, rather than applying a disparate treatment "intent" standard that has often been interpreted to require evidence of animus by an employer—a requirement that poses an often insurmountable evidentiary hurdle for plaintiffs. Applying a standard that focuses on causation would also eliminate the problem of inconsistent application by courts of the intent standard and the numerous judicially created ancillary doctrines that have forced plaintiffs to try to fit their claims into judicially created legal frameworks, rather than Title VII's prohibition of adverse treatment based on protected bases.²²¹

Judicial skepticism and lack of diversity

Workers who file lawsuits face the significant hurdle of judicial skepticism toward employment discrimination claims. Compared to the population it serves, the federal

judiciary lacks diversity and comprises disproportionately those who have spent careers representing corporate interests. Plaintiffs in federal employment discrimination cases have long experienced extremely low success rates, much lower than plaintiffs in other types of civil lawsuits. Between 1979 and 2006, federal plaintiffs won only 15% of employment discrimination cases compared to a 51% win rate in other civil cases. ²²² In cases that went to trial before a judge, plaintiffs in federal employment discrimination cases won less than 20% of the time, whereas plaintiffs in all other civil cases won over 45% of the time. ²²³ Plaintiffs in employment discrimination cases also do not fare well on appeal, with federal appellate courts reversing plaintiffs' wins far more often than they reverse defendants' wins in trial courts. ²²⁴

Judicial skepticism toward employment discrimination cases is a major factor in the low success rates of employment discrimination plaintiffs in federal courts. Courts' attitudes are influenced by the widespread misperception that employment discrimination cases are easy to win and that the high volume of employment discrimination cases reflects an excessive number of plaintiff nuisance suits. Similarly, the low success rate for plaintiffs on appeal is likely due to an "anti-plaintiff effect" in which appellate judges perceive—or more accurately, misperceive—trial courts to be pro-plaintiff and as a result show favoritism for defendants.

Judges are influenced by their experiences and can develop various biases based on the nature of the claim.²²⁷ In race discrimination cases, which are generally the most difficult cases to win,²²⁸ judges frequently exhibit the belief that the claims generally have no merit.²²⁹ Judges are often reluctant to infer racial discrimination on the basis of circumstantial evidence, even though courts have long recognized that racial discrimination is subtle and can be inferred from circumstantial evidence.²³⁰ Judges' views have likely been shaped by broader perceptions, particularly among whites,²³¹ that racism in contemporary society has significantly decreased.²³² Recent polls have shown dramatic shifts in attitudes concerning systemic racism in response to the Covid-19 crisis and protests against police killings of Black Americans, with the majority of Americans saying that racism and race relations are major problems facing our country.²³³ This moment presents an important opportunity to re-evaluate legal doctrines and judicial precedents with a deeper understanding of systemic forms of discrimination.

Judges' decisions are also influenced by the reality that the federal judiciary is not professionally diverse, drawing disproportionately from lawyers whose prior legal experiences are as corporate lawyers or criminal prosecutors who have served large institutional actors, rather than individuals.²³⁴ Few federal judges possess any legal experience representing plaintiffs in labor, employment, or civil rights cases, and few have substantial legal experience working for nonprofit organizations, organizations or government agencies that enforce civil rights, or organizations that represent low-income clients.²³⁵

A lack of racial and gender diversity on the federal bench also impacts outcomes in employment discrimination cases. As of August 2019, 80% of sitting federal judges were white and 73% were male.²³⁶ Studies have found that plaintiffs in workplace harassment cases are more likely to succeed on their claims if they appear before a judge of the same

race as themselves, as "[j]udges of each racial group can more readily identify with injustices that happen to their racial group." Plaintiffs who claim racial workplace harassment are 2.9 times more likely to succeed before Black judges than before judges belonging to other races and ethnicities. Female plaintiffs with workplace sex discrimination claims are also much more likely to have positive outcomes before female judges. A recent study found that the presence of even one female judge on a three-judge federal appellate panel influences male co-panelists to be more likely to vote for a female plaintiff in Title VII sex discrimination cases. Another study found that judges with daughters are more likely to rule in favor of women on gender claims than judges with only sons, suggesting that judges' personal experiences and relationships can impact decision-making.

Given the critical role that courts play in enforcing workers' civil rights, much more work needs to be done to ensure a fair and diverse judiciary, including the appointment of federal judges with more legal experience representing workers and litigating civil rights cases.

Conclusion

As workers come together to demand greater workplace equity, and America's institutions make powerful statements in support of Black Lives Matter and racial justice, we have reached a pivotal moment for revitalizing the nation's anti-discrimination laws and enforcement systems. By rebalancing the extraordinary power disparities that have contributed to the under-enforcement of our civil rights laws and reforming decades of legal doctrines and employer practices that minimize employer liability, we can rebuild our enforcement systems to empower workers to stand up and confront civil rights violations in their workplaces. This rebuilding requires strong legal protections for workers with meaningful opportunities to enforce their rights and obtain remedies for harm. For employers, our enforcement structures should create accountability mechanisms and incentives to identify and address the root causes of discrimination within their workplaces and to prevent discrimination before it harms workers. To do this, laws should require greater transparency of employment decisions such as hiring and pay setting, as well as disclosures on the demographics of each workplace to promote public awareness and create momentum to evaluate and eliminate bias from current employment processes. Our nation must also invest in greater enforcement resources for government agencies as well as worker organizations to balance the vast resource and information asymmetries between workers and employers.

About the authors

Jenny R. Yang served as commissioner, vice-chair, and chair of the U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission from 2013 to 2018. Under her leadership, the commission launched the Select Task Force on the **Study of Harassment in the Workplace**. Ms. Yang led efforts to tackle systemic discrimination, including enhancing the EEOC's annual data

collection to include employer reporting of pay data. After her service on the EEOC, as a senior fellow at the Urban Institute, Ms. Yang worked to revitalize anti-discrimination laws and dismantle systemic barriers to opportunity. In addition, as a strategic partner with Working IDEAL, Yang assisted employers in comprehensive harassment and anti-discrimination prevention efforts; independent investigations; and the design of employment practices to promote diversity, inclusion, and equality of opportunity. Prior to joining the EEOC, Ms. Yang spent a decade representing workers in civil rights actions nationwide as a partner at Cohen Milstein Sellers & Toll PLLC. From 1998 to 2003, she served as a senior trial attorney with the U.S. Department of Justice, Civil Rights Division, Employment Litigation Section.

Jane Liu has litigated public interest and civil rights cases, including employment discrimination cases, for over 13 years. Currently, as senior litigation attorney at the Young Center for Immigrant Children's Rights, she advocates for the rights and best interests of immigrant children. Prior to joining the Young Center, she was the legal director of the National Asian Pacific American Women's Forum (NAPAWF), where she established the nation's first legal program dedicated to advancing the rights of Asian American and Pacific Islander (AAPI) women and girls. At NAPAWF, Ms. Liu spearheaded advocacy on the issue of workplace sexual harassment of AAPI women and provided legal services to AAPI women facing employment discrimination. In 2019, Ms. Liu testified before the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights on the issue of workplace sexual harassment in federal government workspaces and its impact on AAPI workers. Previously, Ms. Liu was a partner at Terris, Pravlik & Millian, LLP, a public interest law firm in Washington D.C., where she litigated public interest and civil rights class actions. She began her legal career as a public defender in Boston; she graduated from the University of Pennsylvania Law School and Princeton University.

Acknowledgments

The authors thank Cathy Ventrell-Monsees, Peach Soltis, and Jamil Irvin for their contributions to this paper.

Endnotes

- Jacob Jarvis, "U.S. Unemployment Rate Falls Despite Pandemic—But Not for Blacks and Asians," Newsweek, June 5, 2020; Keith M. Phaneuf, "New Analysis: Pandemic Unemployment Hit Minorities, Young Workers Hardest," Connecticut Mirror, June 1, 2020; Tracy Jan and Scott Clement, "Hispanics Are Almost Twice as Likely as Whites to Have Lost Their Jobs Amid Pandemic, Poll Finds," Washington Post, May 6, 2020.
- Elise Gould and Valerie Wilson, Black Workers Face Two of the Most Lethal Preexisting Conditions for Coronavirus—Racism and Economic Inequality, Economic Policy Institute, June 2020; Steven Brown, "How COVID-19 Is Affecting Black and Latino Families' Employment and Financial Well-Being," Urban Wire (Urban Institute blog), May 6, 2020.

- 3. Erin Donaghue, "2,120 Hate Incidents Against Asian Americans Reported During Coronavirus Pandemic," CBS News, July 2, 2020; Neil G. Ruiz, Juliana Menasce Horowitz, and Christine Tamir, "Many Black and Asian Americans Say They Have Experienced Discrimination Amid the COVID-19 Outbreak," Pew Research Center, July 1, 2020.
- 4. Jonelle Marte, "Gap in U.S. Black and White Unemployment Rates Is Widest in Five Years," *Reuters*, July 2, 2020.
- 5. Erin Mulvaney, "Pandemic Exposes Ongoing Job Challenges for Disabled Workers," *Bloomberg Law*, July 22, 2020.
- Alisha Haridasani Gupta, "Why Some Women Call This Recession a 'Shecession," New York
 Times, May 9, 2020; Alicia Sasser Modestino, "Coronavirus Child-Care Crisis Will Set Women Back
 a Generation," Washington Post, July 29, 2020.
- 7. See, e.g., Malea Martin, "Rancho Laguna Farms Workers Allegedly Faced Retaliation for Striking," *Santa Maria Sun*, June 3, 2020; Suzy Khimm, "The Forgotten Front Line: Nursing Home Workers Say They Face Retaliation for Reporting COVID-19 Risks," *NBC News*, May 19, 2020.
- 8. National Employment Law Project, Silenced About COVID-19 in the Workplace, June 2020.
- Carly McCann, Donald Tomaskovic-Devey, and M.V. Lee Badgett, Employer's Responses to Sexual Harassment, University of Massachusetts—Amherst Center for Employment Equity, December 2018.
- 10. Marianne Bertrand and Sendhil Mullainathan, "Are Emily and Greg More Employable Than Lakisha and Jamal? A Field Experiment on Labor Market Discrimination," American Economic Review 94, no. 4 (September 2004): 991-1013 (fictitious resumes with white-sounding names received 50% more callbacks than those with Black-sounding names); see also Sonia Kang, Katy DeCellesa, and András Tilcsika, "Whitened Resumes: Race and Self-Presentation in the Labor Market," Administrative Science Quarterly 61, no. 3 (September 2016): 469-502; Katherine Milkman, Modupe Akinola, and Dolly Chugh, "What Happens Before? A Field Experiment Exploring How Pay and Representation Differentially Shape Bias on the Pathway into Organizations," Journal of Applied Psychology 100, no. 6 (2015): 1678-1712.
- 11. McKinsey & Company and LeanIn.Org, Women in the Workplace 2019, 2019.
- 12. Pooja Jain-Link and Julia Taylor Kennedy, "Being Black in Corporate America," Center for Talent Innovation, 2019.
- 13. Chai R. Feldblum and Victoria A. Lipnic, Report of Co-Chairs of Select Task Force on the Study of Harassment in the Workplace, U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, June 2016; Margaret Shih, Maia J. Young, and Amy Bucher, "Working to Reduce the Effects of Discrimination: Identity Management Strategies in Organizations," American Psychologist 68, no. 3 (April 2013): 145–157.
- Dnika J. Travis and Jennifer Thorpe-Moscon, "Day-to-Day Experiences of Emotional Tax Among Women and Men of Color in the Workplace," Catalyst, 2018.
- 15. Ruqaiijah Yearby, "The Impact of Structural Racism in Employment and Wages on Minority Women's Health," *American Bar Association Human Rights Magazine*, August 1, 2018.
- Shelly Steward, "Imagining a Workplace Safety Net Rooted in Equity" (blog post), Aspen Institute website, June 12, 2020.

- 17. Kim A. Weeden, "State of the Union: Occupational Segregation," Pathways, 2019.
- 18. Frank Dobbin and Alexandra Kalev, "Making Discrimination and Harassment Complaint Systems Better," in *What Works: Evidence-Based Ideas to Increase Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion in the Workplace*, 2020.
- 19. Lincoln Quillian, Devah Pager, Ole Hexel, and Arnfinn H. Midtbøen, "Meta-Analysis of Field Experiments Shows No Change in Racial Discrimination in Hiring Over Time," Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 114, no. 41 (October 10, 2017): 10870-875.
- 20. Rupa Banerjee, Jeffrey G. Reitz, and Phil Oreopoulos, "Do Large Employers Treat Racial Minorities More Fairly? An Analysis of Canadian Field Experiment Data," *Canadian Public Policy* 44, no. 1 (2018): 1-12.
- 21. Sonia Kang, Katy DeCellesa, and András Tilcsika, "Whitened Resumes: Race and Self-Presentation in the Labor Market," Administrative Science Quarterly 61, no. 3 (September 2016): 469-502. See also Mason Ameri et al., "The Disability Employment Puzzle: A Field Experiment on Employer Hiring Behavior," ILR Review 71, no. 2 (March 1, 2018), 329-64 (resumes that disclosed a disability that would not impact job productivity 26% less likely to receive an employer response than those that did not mention a disability).
- National Public Radio, Robert Wood Johnson Foundation, and Harvard T.H. Chan School of Public Health, *Discrimination in America: Final Summary*, January 2018.
- 23. Tristin K. Green, "Work Culture and Discrimination," California Law Review 93, no. 4 (2005): 623-84.
- 24. Melissa Hart, "Subjective Decisionmaking and Unconscious Discrimination," Alabama Law Review 56, no. 3 (2005): 741-91. See also Watson w. Fort Worth Bank & Trust, 487 U.S. 977, 990 (1988) (discussing "the problem of subconscious stereotypes and prejudices" when employment decisions left to discretion of supervisors; "facially neutral practice, adopted without discriminatory intent, may have effects that are indistinguishable from intentionally discriminatory practices").
- 25. Wharton School, "Is Cultural Fit a Qualification for Hiring or a Disguise for Bias?" Knowledge@Wharton website, 2015.
- 26. Jamillah B. Williams, "Accountability as a Debiasing Strategy: Testing the Effect of Racial Diversity Committees," *Iowa Law Review* 103, no. 4 (2018): 1593-638.
- 27. Restaurant Opportunities Center United et al., *The Great Service Divide: Occupational Segregation & Inequality in the US Restaurant Industry*, October 22, 2014.
- 28. Restaurant Opportunities Center United et al. 2014.
- 29. PayScale, The Impact of Job Referrals: Effects on Pay, Engagement, Diversity, 2017.
- 30. Devah Pager and Bruce Western, "Identifying Discrimination at Work: The Use of Field Experiments," *Journal of Social Issues* 68, no. 2 (June 2012): 221–37.
- 31. Drew Harwell, "A Face-Scanning Algorithm Increasingly Decides Whether You Deserve the Job," Washington Post, November 6, 2019; HireVue, "How Delta Disrupts Talent Acquisition With Assessments" (web page), accessed August 3, 2020.
- 32. Jeffrey Dastin, Amazon Scraps Secret Al Recruiting Tool That Show Bias Against Women, *Reuters*, October 9 2018.

- 33. American Civil Liberties Union, "Summary of Settlements Between Civil Rights Advocates and Facebook" (web page), accessed July 7, 2020.
- 34. Manish Raghavan and Solon Barocas, *Challenges for Mitigating Bias in Algorithmic Hiring*, Brookings Institution, December 6, 2019.
- 35. Jocelyn Frye and Kaitlin Holmes, "Wage Discrimination: Behind the Numbers," Center for American Progress, July 5, 2017.
- **36.** National Public Radio, Robert Wood Johnson Foundation, and Harvard T.H. Chan School of Public Health, *Discrimination in America: Final Summary*, January 2018.
- 37. David J. Maume Jr., "Wage Discrimination over the Life Course: A Comparison of Explanations," *Social Problems* 51, no. 4, (Nov. 2004): 505–27.
- 38. Jeff Hayes, "Private Sector Workers Lack Pay Transparency: Pay Secrecy May Reduce Women's Bargaining Power and Contribute to Gender Wage Gap," Institute for Women's Policy Research, December 20, 2017.
- **39**. The NLRA does not cover all employees. For instance, it does not protect supervisors, managers, agricultural workers, and employees of rail and air carriers.
- 40. Hired, *The Weight of Expectations: The 2020 State of Wage Inequality in the Workplace*, 2020; Yoni Blumberg, "Race Doesn't Impact How Job-Seekers Negotiate Salaries—But It Does Affect How Much Money They Get," *CNBC*, November 13, 2018.
- 41. Hired 2020.
- 42. Jenny R. Yang, "Paycheck Fairness Act (H.R. 7): Equal Pay for Equal Work," testimony before the U.S. House Committee on Education and the Workforce, Civil Rights and Human Services Subcommittee and Subcommittee on Workforce Protections, Washington, D.C., February 13, 2019; see also H. R. Bowles, L. Babcock, and L. Lai, "Social Incentives for Gender Differences in the Propensity to Initiate Negotiations: Sometimes It Does Hurt to Ask," *Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes* 103, no. 1 (2007): 84-103; Morela Hernandez et al., "Bargaining While Black: The Role of Race in Salary Negotiations," *Journal of Applied Psychology* 104, no. 4 (2019): 581–92.
- 43. Jena McGregor, "An Obama-Era Rule to Collect Worker Pay Data Is Headed for the Chopping Block," *Washington Post*, September 13, 2019.
- 44. Notice of Information Collection—Request for New Control Number for a Currently Approved Collection: Employer Information Report (EEO–1) Component 1; Revision of Existing Approval for EEO–1 Component 2, 84 Fed. Reg. 177, 48,138 (Sept. 12, 2019).
- 45. Abhishek Parajuli, "The Punishment Gap: How Workplace Mistakes Hurt Women and Minorities Most" (blog post), World Economic Forum website, June 18, 2019.
- 46. Mark L. Egan, Gregor Matvos, and Amit Seru, "When Harry Fired Sally: The Double Standard in Punishing Misconduct," Harvard Business School Working Paper No. 19-047, August 2018.
- 47. Gillian B. White, "Black Workers Really Do Need to Be Twice as Good," *Atlantic*, October 7, 2015; Ashleigh Shelby Rosette and Robert W. Livingston, "Failure Is Not an Option for Black Women: Effects of Organizational Performance on Leaders with Single Versus Dual-Subordinate Identities," *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology* 48, no. 5 (2012): 1162-7.

- 48. Alicia Grandey, "Black Employees in the Service Industry Pay an Emotional Tax at Work," *The Conversation*, April 30, 2018.
- 49. Anikó Hannák et al., "Bias in Online Freelance Marketplaces: Evidence from Taskrabbit and Fiverr," Proceedings of the 2017 Association for Computing Machinery Conference on Computer Supported Cooperative Work and Social Computing, Portland, Ore., February 2017.
- 50. U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, "Charge Statistics (Charges Filed with EEOC) FY 1997 Through FY 2019" (web page), accessed July 7, 2020.
- Carly McCann, Donald Tomaskovic-Devey, and M.V. Lee Badgett, *Employer's Responses to Sexual Harassment*, University of Massachusetts

 – Amherst Center for Employment Equity, December 2018.
- 52. McCann, Tomaskovic-Devey, and Badgett 2018.
- 53. Chai R. Feldblum and Victoria A. Lipnic, *Report of Co-Chairs of Select Task Force on the Study of Harassment in the Workplace*, U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, June 2016.
- 54. Cheryl R. Kaiser and Carol T. Miller, "Derogating the Victim: The Interpersonal Consequences of Blaming Events on Discrimination," *Group Processes & Intergroup Relations* 6, no. 3 (2003): 227–37.
- 55. L. Camille Hibert, "Why Don't 'Reasonable Women' Complain About Sexual Harassment?" *Indiana Law Journal* 82, no. 3 (2007): 711-42.
- **56**. Hibert 2007 (targets of sexual harassment are frequently blamed for sexual harassment, with men being more likely than women to attribute blame to a female victim of harassment).
- 57. Parkins v. Civil Constructors of III., Inc., 163 F.3d 1027 (7th Cir. 1998); Drake v. Minnesota Mining & Mfg. Co., 134 F. 3d 878 (7th Cir. 1998). But see Knox v. Indiana, 93 F.3d 1327 (7th Cir. 1996) (allegations that the plaintiff's co-workers retaliated against her by making insults and demeaning statements about her and letting it be known that they intended to make her life "hell" and "to get her" sufficed as adverse employment actions).
- 58. Carly McCann, Donald Tomaskovic-Devey, and M.V. Lee Badgett, *Employer's Responses to Sexual Harassment*, University of Massachusetts—Amherst Center for Employment Equity, December 2018.
- 59. Chai R. Feldblum and Victoria A. Lipnic, Report of Co-Chairs of Select Task Force on the Study of Harassment in the Workplace, U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, June 2016; Alieza Durana et al., Sexual Harassment: A Severe and Pervasive Problem, New America, September 2018; Women's Initiative, "Women Disproportionately Report Sexual Harassment in Male-Dominated Industries," Center for American Progress website, August 2018.
- National Women's Law Center, What Works at Work: Promising Practices to Prevent and Respond to Sexual Harassment in Low-Paid Jobs, May 5, 2020; Feldblum and Lipnic, 2016.
- 61. Marianne Cooper, "The 3 Things That Make Organizations More Prone to Sexual Harassment," *Atlantic*, November 27, 2017.
- 62. Chai R. Feldblum and Victoria A. Lipnic, *Report of Co-Chairs of Select Task Force on the Study of Harassment in the Workplace*, U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, June 2016.
- 63. Feldblum and Lipnic 2016.

- 64. Laurie Ruettimann, "Why HR Is Powerless to Effectively Handle Sexual Harassment Claims," Vox, October 3, 2019.
- 65. Frank Dobbin and Alexandra Kalev, "Making Discrimination and Harassment Complaint Systems Better," in *What Works: Evidence-Based Ideas to Increase Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion in the Workplace*, 2020.
- 66. Frank Dobbin and Alexandra Kalev, "Why Sexual Harassment Programs Backfire and What to Do About It," *Harvard Business Review*, May-June 2020.
- 67. Frank Dobbin and Alexandra Kalev, "Making Discrimination and Harassment Complaint Systems Better," in *What Works: Evidence-Based Ideas to Increase Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion in the Workplace*, 2020.
- 68. Caitlin Flanagan, "The Problem with HR," Atlantic, July 2019.
- 69. Flanagan 2019.
- 70. Joan C. Williams and James D. White, "Update Your DE&I Playbook," Harvard Business Review, July 15, 2020; Chai R. Feldblum and Victoria A. Lipnic, Report of Co-Chairs of Select Task Force on the Study of Harassment in the Workplace, U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, June 2016.
- 71. Feldblum and Lipnic 2016.
- 72. Lauren B. Edelman, "How HR and Judges Made It Almost Impossible for Victims of Sexual Harassment to Win in Court," *Harvard Business Review*, August 20, 2018.
- 73. Faragher v. Boca Raton, 524 U.S. 775, 807 (1998); Burlington Industries, Inc. v. Ellerth, 524 U.S. 742, 765 (1998).
- Anne Lawton, "Operating in an Empirical Vacuum: The Ellerth and Faragher Affirmative Defense,"
 Columbia Journal of Gender & Law 13, no. 2 (2004): 197-273.
- 75. Lauren B. Edelman and Jessica Cabrera, "Sex-Based Harassment and Symbolic Compliance," Annual Review of Law and Social Science 16 (October 2020): 361-83.
- 76. Minarsky v. Susquehanna County, 895 F.3d 303 (3d Cir. 2018).
- 77. Minarsky v. Susquehanna County, 895 F.3d 303, 313 n. 12 (3d Cir. 2018).
- 78. Elizabeth Hirsh and Donald Tomaskovic-Devey, "Metrics, Accountability, and Transparency: A Simple Recipe to Increase Diversity and Reduce Bias," in *What Works: Evidence-Based Ideas to Increase Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion in the Workplace*, 2020.
- 79. Hirsh and Tomaskovic-Devey 2020.
- 80. Restaurant Opportunities Center United et al., *Building the High Road to Racial Equity:*Addressing Implicit Bias in the San Francisco Bay Area Restaurant Industry, May 2019.
- 81. Jenny R. Yang, "Ensuring a Future that Advances Equity in Algorithmic Employment Decisions," testimony before the U.S. House Committee on Education and Labor, Civil Rights and Human Services Subcommittee, Washington, D.C., February 5, 2020.
- 82. Jenny R. Yang, "New Civil Rights Principles Mark First Step to Make Al Hiring More Equitable," *Urban Wire* (Urban Institute blog), July 23, 2020.

- [{83.]} Chai R. Feldblum and Victoria A. Lipnic, *Report of Co-Chairs of Select Task Force on the Study of Harassment in the Workplace*, U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, June 2016.
- 84. Elizabeth Hirsh and Donald Tomaskovic-Devey, "Metrics, Accountability, and Transparency: A Simple Recipe to Increase Diversity and Reduce Bias," in *What Works: Evidence-Based Ideas to Increase Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion in the Workplace*, 2020.
- 85. Jenny R. Yang and Batia Katz, "Promising Practices for Addressing Harassment in the STEM Workplace: How to Lead in Today's Environment," April 15, 2020.
- 86. Jenny R. Yang and Batia Katz, *Promising Practices for Addressing Harassment in the STEM Workplace*, Urban Institute, March 2020; Frank Dobbin and Alexandra Kalev, "Making Discrimination and Harassment Complaint Systems Better," in *What Works: Evidence-Based Ideas to Increase Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion in the Workplace*, 2020.
- 87. Dobbin and Kalev 2020.
- 88. "What We Do," tEQuitable (website), accessed August 3, 2020. See also Jenny R. Yang and Batia Katz, *Promising Practices for Addressing Harassment in the STEM Workplace*, Urban Institute, March 2020.
- 89. Race Forward, Confronting Racial Bias at Work: Challenges and Solutions for 21st Century Employment Discrimination, Nov. 2016 (in survey of worker advocates, 40% of respondents considered "difficulty securing a lawyer" to be major barrier for workers of color in filing formal Title VII charge against their employers).
- 90. Maryam Jameel, "More and More Workplace Discrimination Cases Are Closed Before They're Even Investigated," Center for Public Integrity and Vox, June 14, 2019.
- 91. Jameel 2019.
- 92. Paige Smith and Jaclyn Diaz, "White House's EEOC Staff Cut Plan Highlights Dwindling Workforce," *Bloomberg Law*, February 27, 2020.
- 93. U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, "Commissioner Charges and Directed Investigations" (web page), accessed July 7, 2020.
- 94. U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, *Advancing Opportunity: A Review of the Systemic Program of the U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission*, July 7, 2016.
- 95. U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission 2016.
- 96. Cindy Brown Barnes, "Equal Employment Opportunity: Progress Made on GAO Recommendations to Improve Nondiscrimination Oversight, but Challenges Remain," testimony before the Subcommittee on Civil Rights and Human Services, Committee on Education and Labor, House of Representatives, Washington, D.C., September 19, 2019.
- 97. U.S. Department of Labor, Wage and Hour Division, How Do I Know if I Am Working on a Federal Contract Under Which I Am Entitled to Accrue and Use Paid Sick Leave? (fact sheet), September 2016.
- 98. Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs, "History of Executive Order 11246," (web page), accessed October 16, 2020.
- Office of Federal Contract Compliance Programs, "Executive Order 11246 Equal Employment Opportunity" (web page), accessed October 16, 2020.

- 100. U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, *Are Rights a Reality? Evaluating Federal Civil Rights Enforcement.* November 2019.
- 101. See, generally, Los Angeles Black Worker Center et al., *Ensuring Equality for All Californians in the Workplace: The Case for Local Enforcement of Anti-Discrimination Laws*, October 5, 2017.
- 102. See, e.g., New York State Division of Human Rights, "New Workplace Discrimination and Harassment Protections" (web page), accessed July 10, 2020 (in 2019, New York State Human Rights Law updated to, *inter alia*, protect domestic workers from harassment on any protected basis, clarify that harassment does not need to be severe or pervasive for employer to be found liable, and clarify that harassment complainant does not need to identify similarly situated person that was treated more favorably to establish liability); Beth Avery, "Ban the Box: U.S. Cities, Counties, and States Adopt Fair-Chance Policies to Advance Employment Opportunities for People with Past Convictions," National Employment Law Project, July 1, 2019 (35 states and over 150 cities and counties have adopted "ban the box" and "fair chance" laws or policies that remove the criminal conviction history question from job applications and delay background checks until later in the hiring process); D.C. Code § 2-1401.11 (prohibiting employment discrimination on the basis of "personal appearance" and "political affiliation").
- 103. Kate Bronfenbrenner and Dorian Warren, "Race, Gender, and the Rebirth of Trade Unionism," New Labor Forum 16, no. 3/4 (Fall 2007): 142-8; Luster Howard, Maricruz Manzanarez, and Seth Newton Patel, "How We're Setting Our Contract Bargaining Tables to Advance Racial Justice," Labor Notes, March 25, 2017; AFL-CIO, Overcoming Barriers to People of Color in Union Leadership, October 2005.
- 104. Jake Rosenfeld and Meredith Kleykamp, "Organized Labor and Racial Wage Inequality in the United States," American Journal of Sociology 117, no. 5 (March 2012): 1460-502; Emily White, "'Not Our Problem': Construction Trade Unions and Hostile Environment Discrimination," City University of New York Law Review 10, no. 1 (2006): 245-76 (2006); U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, "City of Jacksonville Agrees to Pay \$4.9 Million to Settle Class Race Discrimination Lawsuit" (press release), February 14, 2019; EEOC v. Local 28 of the Sheet Metal Workers' Int'l Ass'n v. EEOC, 478 U.S. 421 (1986).
- 105. Jake Rosenfeld and Meredith Kleykamp, "Organized Labor and Racial Wage Inequality in the United States," *American Journal of Sociology* 117, no. 5 (March 2012): 1460-502.
- 106. Natalie Spievack, "Can Labor Unions Help Close the Black-White Wage Gap?," Urban Wire (Urban Institute blog), February 1, 2019; see also Josh Bivens et al., How Today's Unions Help Working People, Economic Policy Institute, August 2017.
- 107. Cherrie Bucknor, *Black Workers, Unions, and Inequality*, Center for Economic and Policy Research, August 2016.
- 108. Bucknor 2016.
- 109. Jake Rosenfeld and Meredith Kleykamp, "Organized Labor and Racial Wage Inequality in the United States," *American Journal of Sociology* 117, no. 5 (March 2012): 1460-502.
- 110. Niv Elis, "Union Membership Falls to Record Low of 10.3 Percent," *The Hill*, January 22, 2020 (percentage of salaried workers in unions declined from 20.3% in 1983 to 10.3% in 2019).
- 111. Josh Bivens and Heidi Shierholz, *What Labor Market Changes Have Generated Inequality and Wage Suppression?* Economic Policy Institute, December 12, 2018; Washington Center for Equitable Growth, "How Strong Unions Can Restore Workers' Bargaining Power" (fact sheet), May

- 1, 2020.
- 112. Natalie Spievack, "Can Labor Unions Help Close the Black-White Wage Gap?" *Urban Wire* (Urban Institute blog), February 1, 2019.
- 113. Jake Rosenfeld and Meredith Kleykamp, "Organized Labor and Racial Wage Inequality in the United States," *American Journal of Sociology* 117, no. 5 (March 2012): 1460-502.
- 114. See, e.g., *Daniels v. Pipefitters' Ass'n Local Union*, 945 F.2d 906 (7th Cir. 1991) (affirming finding that union had operated hiring hall in racially discriminatory manner).
- 115. Ariane Hegewisch, "Forging Gender Equity in the Sheet Metal Workers Local 28: The Importance of Leadership, Goals and Regular Review," Institute for Women's Policy Research, January 1, 2018.
- 116. Lawrence Mishel, Diversity in the New York City Union and Nonunion Construction Sectors, Economic Policy Institute, March 2017 ("Minorities accounted for 61.8 percent of all New York City residents' union apprenticeships in 2014, far higher than the 36.3 percent share in 1994. Black apprentice participation roughly doubled, rising from 18.3 percent in 1994 to 35.1 percent 20 years later in 2014"; "Black workers are far more represented in the union construction workforce (where they account for 21.2 percent of employment) than in the nonunion construction workforce (where they account for 15.8 percent) and minorities overall now make up 55.1 percent of NYC blue-collar union construction workers").
- 117. Josh Bivens et al., *How Today's Unions Help Working People*, Economic Policy Institute, August 24, 2017.
- 118. See Julia Jacobs, "Hotels See Panic Buttons as a #MeToo Solution for Workers. Guest Bans? Not So Fast," New York Times, November 11, 2018.
- 119. See Julia Jacobs 2018; Diana Boesch, Jocelyn Frye, and Kaitlin Holmes, *Driving Change in States to Combat Sexual Harassment*, Center for American Progress, January 15, 2019. See also Bernice Yeung, "How a Group of Janitors Started a Movement to Stop Sexual Abuse," *KQED*, January 16, 2018 (SEIU West, union that represents janitors in California, bargained for new contract provisions to protect workers from sexual harassment, which included requiring cleaning companies to improve how they conduct sexual harassment investigations, and requiring employers to provide information about a confidential hotline so that workers could seek help if they've been harassed).
- 120. Colorado Symphony Association, 366 N.L.R.B. No. 60 (2018); see also Westinghouse Electric Corp. 239 NLRB 106 (1978)
- 121. Colorado Symphony Association, 366 N.L.R.B. No. 60 (2018).
- 122. Workers centers are "community-based and community-led mediating institutions that provide support to low-wage workers." See Janice Fine, *Worker Centers: Organizing Communities at the Edge of the Dream*, Economic Policy Institute, December 13, 2005.
- 123. Janice Fine, "New Approaches to Enforcing Labor Standards: How Co-Enforcement Partnerships Between Government and Civil Society Are Showing the Way Forward," *University of Chicago Legal Forum* 2017, no. 7 (2018): 143-76; Seema Patel and Catherine L. Fisk, "California Co-Enforcement Initiatives That Facilitate Worker Organizing," *Harvard Law & Policy Review* (2018).
- 124. U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, "Who Can File a Complaint" (web page) and "Confidentiality" (web page), accessed July 27, 2020.

- 125. Janice Fine, Co-Production: Bringing Together the Unique Capabilities of Government and Society for Stronger Labor Standards Enforcement, LIFT Fund, September 2015.
- 126. Chai R. Feldblum and Victoria A. Lipnic, Report of Co-Chairs of Select Task Force on the Study of Harassment in the Workplace, U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, June 2016; National Women's Law Center, What Works at Work: Promising Practices to Prevent and Respond to Sexual Harassment in Low-Paid Jobs, May 5, 2020.
- 127. National Women's Law Center 2020.
- 128. Fair Foods Standard Council, Fair Food 2018 Update, October 3, 2019.
- 129. Fair Foods Standard Council 2019.
- 130. Alexia Fernández Campbell, "Housekeepers and Nannies Have No Protection from Sexual Harassment Under Federal Law," Vox, April 26, 2018.
- 131. Anna B. Roberson, "The Migrant Farmworkers' Case for Eliminating Small-Firm Exemptions in Antidiscrimination Law," *Texas Law Review* 98, no. 1 (2019): 185-214.
- 132. Julia Wolfe et al., Domestic Workers Chartbook, Economic Policy Institute, May 14, 2020.
- 133. Wolfe et al. 2020.
- 134. Anna B. Roberson, "The Migrant Farmworkers' Case for Eliminating Small-Firm Exemptions in Antidiscrimination Law," *Texas Law Review* 98, no. 1 (2019): 185-214.
- 135. Roberson 2019.
- 136. The Reconstruction-era statute, Section 1981 of the Civil Rights Act of 1866, prohibits discrimination in contracting based on race and ethnicity, but it does not protect against other forms of discrimination, such as sex, and it only allows claims of intentional discrimination.
- 137. Jenny R. Yang and Steven Brown, "Will the Pandemic Encourage Policymakers to Implement Stronger Workplace Protections for Independent Contractors?" *Urban Wire* (Urban Institute blog), April 3, 2020.
- 138. Katherine Lim, Alicia Miller, Max Risch, and Eleanor Wilking, *Independent Contractors in the U.S.:*New Trends from 15 years of Administrative Tax Data, Internal Revenue Service, 2019.
- 139. National Employment Law Project, *Independent Contractor Misclassification Imposes Huge Costs on Workers and Federal and State Treasuries*, Oct. 2020.
- 140. Katherine Lim, Alicia Miller, Max Risch, and Eleanor Wilking, *Independent Contractors in the U.S.:*New Trends from 15 years of Administrative Tax Data, Internal Revenue Service, 2019.
- **141.** L.L. Green, "Outsourcing Discrimination," *Harvard Civil Rights-Civil Liberties Law Review 55* (2020): 915-50.
- 142. EEOC v. East Coast Labor Solutions, No. 4:16-CV-01848-ACA (N.D. Ala consent decree entered February 19, 2019) (four related staffing agencies under common ownership agreed to pay \$475,000 in lawsuit alleging harassment and discrimination against Latinx workers and failure to accommodate disabilities); EEOC v. Source One Staffing, Inc., No. 15-cv-1958 (N.D. III. consent decree entered May 6, 2015) (alleging failure to refer applicants for "temp to hire" jobs based on sex, unlawful pre-employment medical inquiries; resolved for \$800,000 for more than 7,300 individuals); EEOC v. Renhill Staffing, No. 08-cv-82 (N.D. Ind. consent decree entered Apr. 15,

- 2008) (alleging failure to refer to temporary jobs based on race and age; resolved for \$575,000 for 764 individuals); *EEOC v. Paramount Staffing*, No. 06-cv-2624 (W.D. Tenn. Aug. 19, 2010) (alleging failure to refer black applicants and preferential referrals of Hispanic applicants for temporary jobs; resolved for \$585,000 for 800 individuals); *EEOC v. Real Time Staffing Corp.*, No. 13-cv-2761 (W.D. Tenn. consent decree entered Dec. 5, 2014) (alleging failure to refer Black applicants and preferential referrals of Hispanic applicants for temporary jobs; resolved for \$580,000 for 60 individuals).
- 143. See David Weil, *The Fissured Workplace: Why Work Became So Bad for So Many and What Can Be Done to Improve It* (Cambridge, Mass.: Harvard University Press, 2014).
- 144. Urban Institute, Aspen Institute, and A Better Balance, Reimagining Workplace Protections: A Policy Agenda to Meet the Needs of Independent and Temporary Workers, December 2020 (forthcoming).
- 145. See National Conference of State Legislatures, "State Employment-Related Discrimination Statutes" (web page), July 2015.
- 146. See National Domestic Workers Alliance, "States and Cities Where We've Won Victories for Domestic Workers" (web page), accessed July 10, 2020; Anna Orson, "Law Protecting Philadelphia Domestic Workers Takes Effect as They're Losing Jobs in Droves," *Philadelphia Inquirer*, May 1, 2020.
- 147. Maryland Fair Employment Practices Act, MD State Govt § 20-601(c) (2019); New York State Human Rights Law, N.Y. Exec. L. § 296-d (2019); Minnesota Human Rights Act, Minn. Stat. Ann. §§ 181.145, 363A.03 (Subd. 14) (West); Rhode Island Civil Rights Act, RS ST § 42-112-1. Three other states, California, New Jersey, and Washington, provide some protections for independent contractors, and Pennsylvania provides protections for certain licensed contractors. See California Government Code, Cal. Gov't Code § 12940(j)(4); New Jersey Law Against Discrimination, § 12(I); Washington Law Against Discrimination, RCW 49.60.030; Pennsylvania Human Relations Act, 43 Pa. Stat. Ann. § 954(x).
- 148. California has passed legislation to place the burden on the hiring entity to demonstrate all three prongs of the "ABC" test are met for individuals to be properly classified as independent contractors; see Sophie Nieto-Munoz, "Murphy Signs Gig Economy Worker Bills to Revamp N.J. Labor Laws," NJ.com, January 20, 2020. See also AB-5, "Worker Status: Employees and Independent Contractors," California State Assembly (2019-2020).
- 149. Alexander J.S. Colvin, "The Growing Use of Mandatory Arbitration," Economic Policy Institute, April 6, 2018.
- 150. Cynthia Estlund, "The Black Hole of Mandatory Arbitration," *North Carolina Law Review* 96, no. 3 (2018): 679-709.
- 151. Alexander J.S. Colvin, "The Growing Use of Mandatory Arbitration," Economic Policy Institute, April 6, 2018.
- 152. Jean R. Sternlight, "Disarming Employees: How American Employers Are Using Mandatory Arbitration to Deprive Workers of Legal Protection," *Brooklyn Law Review* 80, no. 4 (2015): 1309-56.
- 153. EEOC v. Waffle House, Inc., 534 U.S. 279 (2002).
- 154. For example, in EEOC v. The Doherty Group, the employer, an operator of Applebee's

franchises, required all employees to sign an arbitration agreement that required all employment-related claims to be submitted to and determined exclusively by binding arbitration. As a result, employees believed that they were precluded from filing charges with federal enforcement agencies. Brief for Plaintiff-Appellant at 5, *EEOC v. The Doherty Group*, No. 18-11982-AA (11th Cir. Aug. 27, 2018).

- 155. Alexander J.S. Colvin, "The Growing Use of Mandatory Arbitration," Economic Policy Institute, April 6, 2018.
- 156. Circuit City Stores, Inc. v. Adams, 532 U.S. 105, 124 (2001).
- 157. Gilmer v. Interstate/Johnson Lane Corp., 500 U.S. 20 (1991). See also Alexander J.S. Colvin, "The Growing Use of Mandatory Arbitration," Economic Policy Institute, April 6, 2018.
- 158. Circuit City Stores, Inc. v. Adams, 532 U.S. 105 (2001).
- 159. Luke v. Baptist Medical Center-Princeton, 99 Fed. Appx. 887 (11th Cir. 2004).
- 160. Alexander J.S. Colvin, "The Growing Use of Mandatory Arbitration," Economic Policy Institute, April 6, 2018.
- 161. Elizabeth Bartholet, "Courting Big Business: The Supreme Court's Recent Decisions on Corporate Misconduct and Laws Regulating Corporations," testimony before the U.S. Senate Committee on the Judiciary, Washington, D.C., July 23, 2008.
- 162. Lattimer-Stevens Co. v. United Steelworkers of Am. Dis. 27, 913 F.2d 1166, 1169 (6th Cir. 1990).
 See also Major League Baseball Players Ass'n v. Garvey, 532 U.S. 504, 509 (2002) (courts cannot review an arbitrator's decision on the merits even if the fact-finding was "silly"); DiRussa v. Dean Witter Reynolds, Inc., 121 F.3d 818, 823 (2d Cir. 1997) (severely restricted judicial review of arbitrator's decision requires "conscious disregard" of the law).
- 163. AT&T Mobility LLC v. Concepcion, 563 U.S. 333 (2011).
- 164. Epic Systems Corp. v. Lewis, 138 S. Ct. 1612 (2018).
- 165. Nantiya Ruan, "What's Left to Remedy Wage Theft: How Arbitration Mandates That Bar Class Actions Impact Low-Wage Workers," *Michigan State Law Review* 2012, no. 4 (2012): 1103-47.
- 166. Ruan 2012.
- 167. Orly Lobel, "NDAs Are Out of Control. Here's What Needs to Change," *Harvard Business Review*, January 30, 2018.
- 168. Emily Birnbaum, "A Wall of Silence Holding Back Racial Progress in Tech: NDAs," Protocol, July 1, 2020.
- 169. Matthew Garrahan, "Harvey Weinstein: How Lawyers Kept the Lid on Sexual Harassment Claims," *Financial Times*, October 23, 2017.
- 170. Vasundhara Prasad, "If Anyone Is Listening, #MeToo: Breaking the Culture of Silence Around Sexual Abuse Through Regulating Non-Disclosure Agreements and Secret Settlements," *Boston College Law Review* 59, no. 7 (2018): 2507-49.
- 171. Matt Marx and Ryan Nunn, "The Chilling Effect of Non-Compete Agreements" (blog post), Hamilton Project, May 20, 2018.

- 172. Marx and Nunn 2018. See also Matt Marx, "The Firm Strikes Back: Non-Compete Agreements and the Mobility of Technical Professionals," *American Sociological Review* 76, no. 5 (2011): 695-712.
- 173. Alan B. Krueger and Eric Posner, *A Proposal for Protecting Low-Income Workers from Monopsony and Collusion*, Hamilton Project, February 2018.
- 174. Alexander J.S. Colvin and Heidi Shierholz, *Noncompete Agreements: Ubiquitous, Harmful to Wages and to Competition, and Part of a Growing Trend of Employers Requiring Workers to Sign Away Their Rights*, Economic Policy Institute, December 10, 2019.
- 175. Daniel Wiessner, "Jimmy John's Settles Illinois Lawsuit Over Non-Compete Agreements," *Reuters*, December 7, 2016.
- 176. Medix Staffing Solutions, Inc. v. Dumrauf, No. 17C6648, 2018 WL 1859039 (N.D. III. April 17, 2018).
 See also Jamie Maggard and John Vering, "Overreaching Covenants Not to Compete Under Attack from All Sides" (blog post), American Bar Association website, December 26, 2018.
- 177. H.R. 1423, 116th Congress (2019-2020).
- 178. Jeffrey Johnson, "Non-Disclosure Agreements and Arbitration Clauses in the #MeToo Era," JD Supra, August 29, 2019.
- 179. Roy Maurer, "Vermont Bans No-Rehire Clauses," SHRM, August 7, 2018.
- 180. See Brian S. Clarke, "A Better Route Through the Swamp: Causal Coherence in Disparate Treatment Doctrine," *Rutgers Law Review* 65, no. 3 (2013): 723-86.
- 181. Kevin M. Clermont and Stewart J. Schwab, "Employment Discrimination Plaintiffs in Federal Court: From Bad to Worse?" *Harvard Law & Policy Review* 3, no. 1 (2009): 103-32.
- 182. Conley v. Gibson, 355 U.S. 41, 42-43 (1957).
- 183. Fed. R. Civ. P. 8(a)(2).
- 184. Bell Atlantic Corp v. Twombly, 550 U.S. 544, 570 (2007).
- 185. Ashcroft v. Iqbal, 556 U.S. 662, 684-686 (2009).
- **186**. Bell Atlantic Corp v. Twombly, 550 U.S. 544, 557-559 (2007); Ashcroft v. Iqbal, 556 U.S. 662, 678 (2009).
- 187. See, e.g., Littlejohn v. City of New York, 795 F.3d 297, 311 (2d Cir. 2015).
- 188. Steven R. Semler, "Hijacking of Title VII Employment Discrimination Plaintiffs on the Way to the Jury," *Hofstra Labor & Employment Law Journal* 32, no. 1 (2014): 49-89.
- 189. Cynthia Remmers, "Summary Judgment Motions in Discrimination Cases: Bringing, Defending and Appealing," *ABA Section of Labor and Employment Law Annual Meeting*, August 6, 1997.
- 190. McDonnell Douglas Corp. v. Green, 411 U.S. 792, 804-805 (1973).
- 191. Steven R. Semler, "Hijacking of Title VII Employment Discrimination Plaintiffs on the Way to the Jury," *Hofstra Labor & Employment Law Journal* 32, no. 1 (2014): 49-89.
- 192. Semler 2014.

- 193. Amelia M. Wirts, "Discriminatory Intent and Implicit Bias: Title VII Liability for Unwitting Discrimination," *Boston College Law Review* 59, no. 2 (2017): 809-56; Sandra F. Sperino, "Into the Weeds: Modern Discrimination Law," *Notre Dame Law Review* 95, no. 3 (2020): 1077-22.
- 194. 42 U.S.C. 2000e-2(a).
- [195] See Linda Hamilton Krieger and Susan T. Fiske, "Behavioral Realism in Employment Discrimination Law: Implicit Bias and Disparate Treatment," California Law Review 94, no. 4 (2006): 997-1062 (social science research shows that discriminatory attitudes and behavior still exist today, and a large percentage of bias, prejudice, and discriminatory behavior is due to unconscious factors).
- 196. See, e.g., Amelia M. Wirts, "Discriminatory Intent and Implicit Bias: Title VII Liability for Unwitting Discrimination," *Boston College Law Review* 59, no. 2 (2017): 809-56; Sandra F. Sperino, "Into the Weeds: Modern Discrimination Law," *Notre Dame Law Review* 95, no. 3 (2020): 1077-22.
- 197. Bostock v. Clayton Cty., Ga., 140 S. Ct. 1731 (2020).
- 198. Bostock v. Clayton Cty., Ga., 140 S. Ct. 1731, 1739 (2020).
- 199. Bostock v. Clayton Cty., Ga., 140 S. Ct. 1731, 1739 (2020). The Bostock Court's explanation of but-for causation contradicts lower court decisions that have construed the "but-for causation" standard as "elevat[ing] the burden of proof." See, e.g., Arthur v. Pet Dairy, 593 Fed. Appx. 211, 219 (4th Cir. 2015) ("Gross elevated the burden of proof").
- 200. Bostock v. Clayton Cty., Ga., 140 S. Ct. 1731, 1741 (2020).
- 201. Bostock's broad view of the but-for causation standard also applies to ADEA and ADA claims. The ADEA's "because of" language is identical to Title VII and was derived from Title VII. See Lorillard, Inc. v. Pons, 434 U.S. 575, 584, n. 12 (1978) ("the prohibitions of the ADEA were derived in haec verba from Title VII").
- 202. Bostock v. Clayton Cty., Ga., 140 S. Ct. 1731, 1740 (2020), relying on Burlington N. & S. F. R. Co. v. White, 548 U.S. 53, 59 (2006) and Watson v. Fort Worth Bank & Trust, 487 U.S. 977, 986 (1988).
- 203. The Bostock Court repeatedly explains "intentional discrimination" as designed to achieve a purpose without regard to underlying animus or bias, or whether the employer's state of mind was benevolent or malevolent. For example, the court held an employer "liable for intentionally requiring an individual female employee to pay more into a pension plan than a male counterpart even if the scheme promotes equality at the group level." Bostock v. Clayton Cty., Ga., 140 S. Ct. 1731, 1744 (2020).
- 204. Smith v. Fairview Ridges Hosp., 625 F.3d 1076 (2010), abrogated by Torgerson v. City of Rochester, 643 F.3d 1031 (2011).
- 205. National Employment Lawyers Association, Judicial Hostility to Workers' Rights: The Case For Professional Diversity on the Federal Bench, February 2012.
- 206. Steven R. Semler, "Hijacking of Title VII Employment Discrimination Plaintiffs on the Way to the Jury," *Hofstra Labor & Employment Law Journal* 32, no. 1 (2014): 49-89.
- 207. Eaglin v. Texas Children's Hospital, No. 19-20222, slip op. at 2, 9 (5th Cir. Feb. 4, 2020) (per curiam).
- 208. Mesnick v. General Elec. Co., 950 F.2d 816, 825 (1st Cir. 1991).

- 209. See Matsushita Elec. Indus. Co. v. Zenith Radio Corp., 475 U.S. 574, 587 (1986) ("In deciding a motion for summary judgment, the court must view the factual evidence in the light most favorable to the non-moving party").
- 210. Wal-Mart Stores, Inc. v. Dukes, 564 U.S. 338 (2011).
- 211. Author Jenny Yang served as co-counsel for plaintiffs in this case.
- 212. The court also found that Wal-Mart was entitled to individualized determinations of each employee's eligibility for backpay and had the right to raise individual affirmative defenses to each class member's backpay claim. Wal-Mart Stores, Inc. v. Dukes, 564 U.S. 338 (2011).
- 213. Ross Todd, "Report: Plaintiffs in Employment Cases Won Class Certification at Record Rates in 2019," Law.com, January 7, 2020; Michael Selmi and Sylvia Tsakos, "Employment Discrimination Class Actions After Wal-Mart v. Dukes," Akron Law Review 48 (2015): 803-30.
- 214. Suzette M. Malveaux, "The Power and Promise of Procedure: Examining the Class Action Landscape After Wal-Mart v. Dukes," DePaul Law Review 62 (2013): 659-73.
- 215. See, e.g., *Moussouris v. Microsoft Corp.*, No. 18-35791 (9th Cir. Dec. 24, 2019); *Guzman v. Chipotle Mexican Grill*, No. 17-cv-02606-HSG (N.D. Cal. Jan. 15, 2020).
- 216. Michael Selmi and Sylvia Tsakos, "Employment Discrimination Class Actions After Wal-Mart v. Dukes," Akron Law Review 48 (2015): 803-30.
- 217. Selmi and Tsakos 2015.
- 218. Suzette M. Malveaux, "Fighting to Keep Employment Discrimination Class Actions Alive: How Allison v. Citgo's Predomination Requirement Threatens to Undermine Title VII Enforcement," Berkeley Journal of Employment & Labor Law 26, no. 2 (2005): 405-34.
- 219. Malveaux 2005.
- **220**. *Robinson v. Metro-North Commuter R.R. Co.*, 267 F.3d 147, 168 (2d Cir. 2001), cert. denied, 535 U.S. 951 (2002).
- 221. See Sandra F. Sperino, "Rethinking Discrimination Law," *Michigan Law Review* 110, no. 1 (2011): 69-125.
- 222. Kevin M. Clermont and Stewart J. Schwab, "Employment Discrimination Plaintiffs in Federal Court: From Bad to Worse?" *Harvard Law & Policy Review* 3, no. 1 (2009): 103-32.
- 223. Clermont and Schwab 2009.
- 224. Clermont and Schwab 2009.
- 225. Michael Selmi, "Why Are Employment Discrimination Cases So Hard to Win?" *Louisiana Law Review* 61, no. 3 (2001): 555-74.
- 226. Kevin M. Clermont and Stewart J. Schwab, "Employment Discrimination Plaintiffs in Federal Court: From Bad to Worse?" *Harvard Law & Policy Review* 3, no. 1 (2009): 103-32.
- 227. See, e.g., Cathy Ventrell-Monsees, "It's Unlawful Age Discrimination—Not The 'Natural Order' of the Workplace!" *Berkeley Journal of Employment & Labor Law* 40, no. 1 (2019): 91-133 (discussing judicial skepticism in age discrimination cases).

- 228. Race discrimination complaints filed with the EEOC also have the lowest success rate among all types of complaints, despite the fact that they are one of the commonly filed complaints. Maryam Jameel and Joe Yerardi, Despite Legal Protections, Most Workers Who Face Discrimination Are on Their Own, Center for Public Integrity, February 28, 2019.
- 229. Michael Selmi, "Why Are Employment Discrimination Cases So Hard to Win?" Louisiana Law Review 61, no. 3 (2001): 555-74.
- 230. Selmi 2001.
- 231. Pew Research Center, Race in America 2019, April 2019 (in 2019 poll, whites far more likely than any other racial or ethnic group to say that too much attention is paid to race and racial issues; of those who responded that being black hurts people's ability to succeed, whites far less likely than blacks to say that racial discrimination and a lack of access to high-paying jobs are major reasons).
- 232. In a 2019 study, respondents were sharply divided by race on whether Blacks are treated less fairly with respect to hiring, pay, and promotions in the workplace, with 44% of whites and 82% of Blacks responding that such discrimination exists. Pew Research Center, *Race in America 2019*, April 2019.
- 233. Eugene Scott, "Majority of Americans Say Race Discrimination Is a Big Problem in the U.S.," *Washington Post*, July 10, 2020.
- 234. Barry J. McMillion, "U.S. Circuit and District Court Judges: Profile of Select Characteristics," Congressional Research Service, 2017.
- 235. National Employment Lawyers Association, *Judicial Hostility to Workers' Rights: The Case For Professional Diversity on the Federal Bench*, February 2012.
- 236. Danielle Root, Jake Faleschini, and Grace Oyenubi, "Building a More Inclusive Federal Judiciary," Center for American Progress, October 3, 2019.
- 237. Pat K. Chew and Robert E. Kelley, "The Realism of Race in Judicial Decision Making: An Empirical Analysis of Plaintiffs' Race and Judges' Race," *Harvard Journal on Racial and Ethnic Justice* 28 (2012): 91-115.
- 238. Chew and Kelley 2012. See also Jonathan P. Kastellec, "Racial Diversity and Judicial Influence on Appellate Courts," American Journal of Political Science 57, no. 1 (2013): 167-83 (finding that the presence of one black judge on three-judge panel of federal Courts of Appeals nearly ensures that panel will vote in favor of an affirmative action program).
- 239. Matthew Knepper, "When the Shadow Is the Substance: Judge Gender and the Outcomes of Workplace Sex Discrimination Cases," *Journal of Labor Economics* 36, no. 3 (July 2018): 623-664.
- 240. Robert S. Erikson, "Appellate Court Assignments as a Natural Experiment: Gender Panel Effects in Sex-Discrimination Cases," paper prepared for 11th Annual NYU-CESS Experimental Political Science Conference, February 9 & 10, 2018.
- 241. Adam N. Glynn and Maya Sen, "Identifying Judicial Empathy: Does Having Daughters Cause Judges to Rule for Women's Issues?" *American Journal of Political Science* 59, no. 1 (2014): 37-54.